Dementia Trends:



Funded by:



Impact of the Ageing **Population and Societal Implications** for Hong Kong

Authors: Ruby Yu

Pui Hing Chau Sarah M. McGhee Wai Ling Cheung Kam Che Chan Sai Hei Cheung Jean Woo

Project Partners:







Dementia Trends:

Impact of the Ageing Population and Societal Implications for Hong Kong

by

Dr. Ruby Yu

Postdoctoral Fellow, CADENZA Project, Department of Medicine and Therapeutics, The Chinese University of Hong Kong

Dr. Pui Hing Chau

Research Assistant Professor, CADENZA Project, Faculty of Social Sciences, The University of Hong Kong

Prof. Sarah M. McGhee

Professor, Department of Community Medicine, School of Public Health, The University of Hong Kong

Ms. Wai Ling Cheung

MPhil Candidate, Department of Community Medicine, School of Public Health, The University of Hong Kong

Ms. Kam Che Chan

Senior Research Assistant, CADENZA Project, Faculty of Social Sciences, The University of Hong Kong

Mr. Sai Hei Cheung

Research Assistant, CADENZA Project, Faculty of Social Sciences, The University of Hong Kong

and

Prof. Jean Woo

Director, CADENZA Project, Head, Division of Geriatrics, Department of Medicine and Therapeutics, The Chinese University of Hong Kong

Funded by:



香港賽馬會慈善信託基金 The Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust

Project Partners:



Dementia Trends: Impact of the Ageing Population and Societal Implications for Hong Kong

Authors:	Dr. Ruby Yu
	Dr. Pui Hing Chau
	Prof. Sarah M. McGhee
	Ms. Wai Ling Cheung
	Ms. Kam Che Chan
	Mr. Sai Hei Cheung
	Prof. Jean Woo
Published by:	The Hong Kong Jockey Club
Tel:	2966 8111
Fax:	2504 2903
Website:	http://www.hkjc.org.hk
ISBN:	978-988-17464-9-8

Published in 2010

The copyright of this book belongs to the original authors. Interested parties are welcome to reproduce any part of this publication for non-commercial use. Acknowledgement of this publication is required.

CADENZA: A Jockey Club Initiative for Seniors

CADENZA: A Jockey Club Initiative for Seniors is a HK\$ 380 million project initiated and funded by The Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust in light of a rapidly ageing population. The Faculty of Social Sciences of The University of Hong Kong and the Faculty of Medicine of The Chinese University of Hong Kong are the project partners. CADENZA aims at creating an elder-friendly community which fosters positive community attitudes towards older people and continually improves the quality of care and quality of life for Hong Kong's elderly.

CADENZA is an acronym for "Celebrate their Accomplishments; Discover their Effervescence and Neverending Zest as they Age." In classical music, a 'Cadenza' is an extended virtuosic section, usually near the end of a movement in a concerto. The word is used figuratively to describe the apex of one's life and the celebration of a lifetime's accomplishments.

CADENZA has 4 main components:

- 1. **Community Projects** are innovative and sustainable service models designed to cope with the changing needs of seniors. One of the innovative projects is the establishment of The Jockey Club CADENZA Hub in Tai Po, which is an integrated primary health and social care centre for the old and the soon-to-be-old.
- Leadership Training and Research is to nurture academic leadership in gerontology, and to conduct research to advance gerontological knowledge and to evaluate the outcomes of different CADENZA projects.
- 3. *Public Awareness and Public Education Programmes* promote positive ageing and highlight important issues pertaining to the elderly population, covering 6 themes: (i) health promotion and maintenance, (ii) health and social services in Hong Kong, (iii) living environment, (iv) financial and legal issues, (v) quality of life and quality of dying, and (vi) age disparities.
- 4. *Training Programme* includes on-line courses, workshops and public seminars to train different levels of professional front-line workers, care givers and the general public.

The findings covered by this report are part of the series "Challenges of population ageing on disease trends and burden" carried out by CADENZA in collaboration with the Department of Community Medicine, the School of Public Health of The University of Hong Kong. This series utilises existing data to estimate the effect of the ageing population on the impact of various chronic diseases on individuals and society as a whole. The current volume of the series focuses on dementia. This report is made available to the public with the compliments of The Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust.

Acknowledgement

The authors wish to thank The Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust in supporting the publication of this report. We also wish to express heartfelt thanks to the Hospital Authority, the Department of Health as well as the Census and Statistics Department, Hong Kong Special Administrative Region for permission to use data to provide some of the information in this report. Last but not least, we are grateful to all the officials and researchers who compiled the useful statistics that are quoted in this report. Without their efforts, this report would not have been possible.

Contents

Contents

Pre	race	
Exe	cutive Summary	9
1	Introduction	15
	1.1 Overview	16
	1.2 Diagnosis and severity classification	17
	1.3 International Classification of Disease (ICD)	20
	1.4 Data quoted in this report	20
2	Worldwide Trends and Burden of Dementia	21
	2.1 Prevalence worldwide	22
	2.2 Incidence worldwide	23
	2.3 Mortality worldwide	26
	2.4 Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs) worldwide	27
	2.5 Summary	28
3	Trends in Dementia Prevalence in Hong Kong	29
	3.1 Previous estimates of dementia prevalence	30
	3.2 Current and future estimates of dementia prevalence	34
	3.3 Comparison of prevalence with other countries	36
	3.4 Summary	43
		118//
4	Trends in Dementia Incidence in Hong Kong	45
	4.1 Previous estimates of dementia incidence	46
	4.2 Comparison of incidence with other countries	47
	4.3 Summary	51

Contents	
COntents	

5	Trends in Dementia Mortality in Hong Kong	53
	5.1 Mortality trends of dementia	54
	5.2 Comparison of mortality with other countries	57
	5.3 Summary	62
6	Burden of Disability from Dementia in Hong Kong	63
	6.1 Dementia and disability	64
	6.2 Life expectancy	65
	6.3 Estimation of Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs)	67
	6.4 Summary	68
7	Economic Burden from Dementia in Hong Kong	69
	7.1 Hospitalisation	70
	7.2 Institutional care	73
	7.3 Informal care	75
	7.4 Summary	75
8	Implications and Recommendations for Hong Kong	77
	8.1 Awareness and stigma	78
	8.2 Prevention and early detection	78
	8.3 Care and support for patients and their caregivers	79
	8.4 Long term institutional care	81
	8.5 End of life care	81
	8.6 Legal and financial issues	82
	8.7 Future research and service development	83

9	Conclusion	85

87

References

Preface

With the prevalence of ageing populations all over the world, the increase in the numbers of people with dementia has been described as a 'tidal wave on the horizon' (Sabat, 2009), in that it is a chronic disease that is one of the major contributors to disability and increases the burden to caregivers as well as health and social care systems. The Hong Kong population is ageing rapidly, such that the population aged 65 and above nearly doubled during the past two decades. It is projected that in 2036, there will be 2.3 million older people in Hong Kong (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2007b, 2009a). Although it is known that dementia becomes more prevalent with increasing age, a more accurate assessment of the impact of the disease can be attempted by examining the trends in incidence and mortality over a number of years, in addition to simple consideration of the age-related prevalence. This report reviews the trends in dementia prevalence, incidence and mortality over ten years in Hong Kong, including a comparison with other developed countries and estimation of direct and indirect costs. The consequence of increasing numbers of people with dementia in Hong Kong is discussed from society's, caregivers' and patients' point of view. The need for the formulation of a dementia strategy for Hong Kong is examined consequent to the estimation of the magnitude of the problem.



Executive Summary



Executive Summary

Dementia is an age-related condition, with a prevalence rate that nearly doubles for every five years after the age of 65. In Hong Kong, the number of people aged 65 and above is rapidly increasing and it is projected that there will be 2.3 million people aged 65 and above in 2036. Hence, the prevalence of dementia is expected to increase very significantly, and the consequent increased disability burden and costs of long term health and social care will be substantial. The demand for informal caregivers is heavy. However, due to population ageing, the oldest old support ratio (population aged 50-74: population aged 85+) has been decreasing as evidenced in the past two decades. The decreasing ratio implies each informal caregiver is caring for more oldest old people. At the same time, even if there is no increasing trend in the age-specific prevalence rate of dementia, the number of older people who have dementia can be expected to increase over the years due to ageing demographic changes. Given the shrinking pool of informal caregivers and the expanding population with dementia, a question of how to maintain continual care for people with dementia arises. This report reviews the trends in dementia prevalence, incidence and mortality over ten years in Hong Kong, including a comparison with other developed countries and an estimation of burden of

Dementia is an age-related condition. Given the shrinking pool of informal caregivers and the expanding population with dementia, maintaining continual care for people with dementia is an important issue to be tackled. the disease as well as the current and future economic costs. It also identifies constraints and suggests ways to improve dementia services.

Prevalence

Based on clinical diagnoses, two prevalence studies showed an increasing trend in dementia prevalence from 1995 to 2005-2006. In 1995, about 4.5% of people aged 70 and above in the community had dementia. The prevalence rates of dementia increased with age and approximately doubled for every five years until around age 90. In 2005-2006, the prevalence rate of dementia among people aged 70 and above in the community was 9.3%. About 1 in 3 (32.1%) of the community-dwelling population aged 85 and above had dementia. Based on the prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia in 2005-2006, the number of

cases for community-dwelling people aged 60 and above is estimated to increase from 0.09 million in 2010 to 0.23 million in 2036.

The number of community-dwelling people with dementia aged 60 and above is estimated to increase from 0.09 million in 2010 to 0.23 million in 2036.

The prevalence of dementia in institutional care is also substantial. A study of the prevalence of dementia found that the prevalence rate of clinically diagnosed dementia among people aged 70 and above living in institutions was 17.4% in 1995. A recent survey found that the prevalence rate of self-reported

The number of people aged 60 and above who have dementia and live in institutions is estimated to increase from 0.02 million in 2010 to 0.05 million in 2036. dementia among people aged 60 and above living in institutions was 30.7% in 2008. Hence, the number of people with dementia aged 60 and above living in institutions is estimated to increase from 0.02 million in 2010 to 0.05 million in 2036.

The prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia in Hong Kong were comparable with studies in Japan, but were higher than those reported in China and Singapore and lower than those reported in the United States. Discrepancy between studies may be due to the difference in age structure, the number of subjects living in institutions, vascular risk profile, and diagnostic criteria of dementia.

Incidence

There is not a great deal of information on the local trend in incidence of dementia. Based on selfreported doctor diagnosed dementia, a cohort study in 1991-1992 found 7.9 per 1,000 subjects aged 70 and above reported dementia in a 36-month follow-up period (2.8 per 1,000 person-years). There was no obvious difference in the incidence rates between males and females aged less than 80, but females aged 80 and

above tended to have a higher incidence rate of dementia (18.3 per 1,000) than their male counterparts (6.2 per 1,000). These data, however, need to be interpreted with caution because self-reported data may undercount those in whom dementia has not been diagnosed and thus leading to an underestimation of the incidence of dementia.

From a 1991-1992 cohort, the annual incidence rate of dementia among the population aged 70 and above in Hong Kong was about 2.8 per 1,000 person-years.

Mortality

Dementia is the tenth most common cause of mortality, approximately 300 people died from dementia in 2007, accounting for 0.8% of all deaths in Hong Kong. Although the age-standardised mortality rate from dementia among people aged 60 and above remained stable between 2003 (30.5 per 100,000) and 2007 (29.0 per 100,000), the number of deaths from dementia increased gradually among those aged 60 and above during the same period, probably driven by an ageing population. Standardised to the WHO standard

Dementia is the tenth most common cause of mortality, accounting for 0.8% of all deaths in Hong Kong in 2007. population, the age-standardised mortality rate for dementia in Hong Kong was lower than the United States, the United Kingdom, Australia, and China, but higher than Singapore and Japan.

Disability burden

Dementia is associated with significant functional disability among older people and thereby placing a large burden on patients, caregivers and society. The burden of disease from dementia is calculated from the prevalence of dementia, deaths from dementia and global disability weights. In 2006, about 286,000 years of healthy life (Disability-Adjusted Life Years, DALYs) were lost due to dementia among the population aged 60 and above in Hong Kong. The majority of the burden was due to disability, with about 284,000 Years Lost due to Disability (YLDs) making up 99.3% of DALYs. The remaining 0.7% of the burden was due to the estimated premature mortality, 2,000 Years of Life Lost (YLLs) from dementia.

About 286,000 years of healthy life (Disability-Adjusted Life Years, DALYs) were lost due to dementia among population aged 60 and above in Hong Kong in 2006.

Economic burden

In addition to the disability burden, the economic burden on the health care and social services systems is also substantial. We examined the direct costs and indirect costs of caring for dementia patients in 2010 and 2036. Examples of direct costs include costs of hospitalisation and institutional care, while costs of

informal care are examples of indirect costs. Institutional care and informal care are the major components for the costs of dementia. In 2010, the cost of institutional care among people aged 60 and above with dementia was estimated at around HK\$ 1,624 million, based on a prevalence estimate of 105,069 people with dementia in Hong Kong in 2010. By 2036, the cost of institutional care would increase by 1.6 times to around

HK\$ 4,212 million per year. Costs of informal care are also projected to increase as the prevalence of dementia grows. The cost of informal care was estimated to be around HK\$ 10,368 million in 2010 and would increase to over HK\$ 27,000 million by 2036. These estimates only include part of the costs involved in caring for dementia patients.

The costs of institutional care and informal care among dementia patients aged 60 and above are estimated to be around HK\$ 1,624 million and HK\$ 10,368 million in 2010, respectively.

Conclusions and recommendations

Because of the increasing number of people suffering from dementia, the high disability burden of dementia and costs of caring for dementia patients have an enormous impact on the health care and social services systems. Therefore the formulation of a dementia care strategy as part of a care of the elderly strategy would be important for Hong Kong, in view of the magnitude of the dementia burden. Four elements of the strategy are:

- Education and training to both the lay public and health care and social professionals.
- Comprehensive care and support for dementia patients and their caregivers.
- Co-payment service as an alternative mode of delivery.
- Increase in dementia research.

In view of the magnitude of the dementia burden, the formulation of a dementia care strategy as part of a care of the elderly strategy would be important for Hong Kong.



Introduction



Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Overview

Dementia is referred to as a group of progressive diseases of the brain. These diseases are characterized by an irreversible decline in cognitive and intellectual function such as memory, comprehension, learning, ability to think and calculate, as well as language expression and problem solving. Patients gradually deteriorate with impaired self-care capability, some also with mood and behavioural disorders.

In the early stage of the disease, patients tend to be increasingly forgetful, gradually confused with time, places and persons. There is memory loss and the knowledge acquired in the later stage of life is the first to be affected. However, basic capabilities, such as toilet habits and recognition of immediate family members are preserved. As the disease progresses, patients may lose language capability, cannot recognize family members, become incontinent and completely dependent on others for daily activities, thereby imposing a burden to the family caregivers. With good home care, these patients can survive up to 15-20 years after the onset of illness. In advanced dementia, patients become stuporous and bedridden. Premature death may occur due to aspirated pneumonia or bone fracture after a fall.

The most common cause of dementia is Alzheimer's disease, accounting for 50-70% of all dementias worldwide. The second common cause is vascular dementia resulting from multiple minor strokes. This accounts for 30% of elders with dementia. Lewy bodies dementia comprises about 10% of dementia cases and is distinguished by abnormal brain cells (Lewy bodies) which can be seen under a microscope. Fronto-temporal dementia, including Pick's disease, is less common, accounting for 5% of all dementia cases. These have in common the degeneration of the frontal and temporal lobes. Other causes can be due to brain tumors, severe brain trauma, brain infection, vitamin B12 deficiency, drug and alcohol abuse and severe thyroid deficiency.

Alzheimer's disease has been called primary degenerative dementia. It is referred to as 'degenerative' because the brain cells wither away and die. This disrupts the production and distribution of certain chemicals called neurotransmitters that carry messages within the brain. The disease is rare among people at 40-50 years of age. It increases at 60-65 years, reaching a peak at 80

years and above. Alzheimer's disease has been found to be prevalent in people with apolipoprotein E type 4 allele gene. However, inheriting this gene does not always result in Alzheimer's disease (Corder *et al.*, 1993). Researchers in India believe some external factors are involved in interacting with the gene to cause Alzheimer's disease. Increasingly, reports suggest that the use of antioxidants such as vitamin E, vitamin B and lipid–lowering agents have been associated with a reduction of the risk of Alzheimer's disease (World Health Organization (WHO), 2006). At this stage, the external factors that precipitate Alzheimer's disease remain to be proven.

Vascular dementia is a degenerative cerebrovascular disease that leads to a progressive decline in memory and cognitive functioning. It occurs when the blood supply carrying oxygen and nutrients to the brain is interrupted by a blocked or diseased vascular system. Vascular dementia generally affects people between the ages of 60 and 75, and affects more men than women. The sudden onset of symptoms may be a sign of this dementia. Vascular dementia severely impacts memory and cognitive functioning. Nevertheless, vascular dementia is preventable by adopting a healthy lifestyle and rigidly controlling blood pressure and diabetic condition.

Dementia is often associated with functional disabilities and behavioural symptoms, and this often results in a heavy burden for caregivers over several years. Caring for a person with dementia over long periods can have both physical and psychological impacts. The financial costs of caring for people with dementia, particularly informal care, are also substantial. Access to comprehensive care and support, training and respite services remain key needs for informal caregivers and thereby relieving the burden on informal caregivers and improving the quality of life and quality of care for those with dementia and their caregivers.

1.2 Diagnosis and severity classification

There is no simple test to diagnose dementia. The diagnostic process may involve an initial screening and assessment followed by a comprehensive clinical evaluation. Initial screening and assessment for dementia is generally initiated when a patient or his/her caregiver expresses concern about symptoms or the clinician notices signs associated with dementia such as a progressive decline in memory or a decrease in ability to perform daily activities.

A variety of screening questionnaires exists to screen cognitive status for deficits that are considered pathological. The most commonly used is the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) (Folstein et al., 1975). It is not diagnostic of dementia but it evaluates various dimensions of cognition function and is useful for documenting subsequent decline. MMSE scores range from 0 to 30, the higher the score the better cognitive performance. People scoring below the cutoff point on the MMSE should undergo further clinical evaluation by a neurologist, geriatrician, psychiatrist or other medical professional to confirm or reject a diagnosis of dementia. The Clock Drawing Test is also popular because it can assess a wide range of functions in addition to memory, including comprehension, planning, motor programming and executive control, global attention, visual memory and reconstruction, concentration and visuo-spatial representation (Sunderland et al., 1989). The Psychogeriatric Assessment Scales (PAS) provide an assessment of both dementia and depression (Jorm et al., 1995). The Alzheimer's Disease Assessment Scale (ADAS) – Cognitive and Non-Cognitive Sections (ADAS-Cog, ADAS-Non-Cog) were designed specially to evaluate all aspects of Alzheimer's disease (Rosen et al., 1984). There also exist some screening tests which are administered to the informant. For example, the Informant Questionnaire on Cognitive Decline in the Elderly (IQCODE) is a questionnaire administered to an informant about changes in the everyday cognitive function of an elderly person and aims to assess cognitive decline independent of premorbid ability (Jorm and Jacomb, 1989).

Generally, a comprehensive clinical evaluation includes a clinical interview (covering medical history and current situation) following a combination of neuropsychological, behavioural and functional assessments. Neuropsychological assessment considers a specific domain of cognition such as comprehension, insight and judgment. Behavioural assessment considers the non-cognitive aspects of dementia which include personality, mood, psychotic symptoms and behaviours of concern, as well as sleep, eating and sexual disorders. Functional assessment includes a series of simple tasks to evaluate the patient's executive functioning. According to the American Psychiatric Association, dementia is diagnosed on the basis of Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) criteria, which require the presence of multiple cognitive deficits in addition to memory impairment. The cognitive deficits in the criteria cover several areas, including aphasia (language disturbance), apraxia (impaired ability to carry out motor activities despite intact motor function), agnosia (failure to recognize or identify objects despite intact sensory function), and disturbance in executive function (planning, organizing, sequencing, abstracting). The latest version of the DSM criteria was DSM-IV-TR which was published in 2000 (American Psychiatric Association, 2000).

Once dementia syndrome is diagnosed, the diagnosis of a subtype is important because it may determine the possible kind of treatment. The diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease is based on the criteria of the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke-Alzheimer Disease and Related Disorders (NINCDS-ADRDA) Work Group (McKhann *et al.*, 1984). Modifications to the criteria have been proposed recently (Dubois *et al.*, 2007). Vascular dementia is commonly diagnosed according to the criteria of the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke-Association Internationale pour la Recherche et l'Enseignement en Neurosciences (NINDS-AIREN) International Workshop (Román *et al.*, 1993). Clinical diagnostic criteria for Lewy body dementia are reported in the third report of the dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB) consortium (McKeith *et al.*, 2005).

Blood tests may also be used to rule out treatable causes of dementia and identify signs of stroke or other disorders than can contribute to dementia. These tests include a complete blood count, glucose levels, thyroid-stimulating hormone, serum electrolytes, serum creatinine, vitamin B12, and liver function tests. Structural neuroimaging with either a computed tomography scan (CT scan) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) in the initial evaluation is also used to confirm or eliminate other causes of cognitive impairment, and for differential diagnosis of dementia (Ross and Bowen, 2002; Geldmacher, 2004; American Psychiatric Association, 2007).

The progression of dementia is normally described in three stages: mild, moderate and severe. The Clinical Dementia Rating (CDR) is one of the gold standards of global rating of dementia. Six domains are assessed: memory; orientation; judgment and problem solving; community affairs; home and hobbies; and personal care. CDR ratings are 0 for healthy people, 0.5 for questionable dementia and 1, 2, 3 for mild, moderate and severe dementia as defined in the scale (Hughes *et al.*, 1982). The Hierarchic Dementia Scale (HDS) also provides an assessment of the severity of dementia. It covers nine major ability areas: orientation, observation, memory, praxis, gnosis, language, concentration, cognition and motor function, in six subtests. The maximum score for the whole scale is 200. A person with very mild dementia would score around 160; someone with very severe dementia scores less than 40 (Cole *et al.*, 1983). The Global Deterioration Scale (GDS) was also designed to classify dementia severity. It is made up of detailed clinical descriptions of seven major clinically distinguishable stages, ranging from normal cognition to very severe dementia (Reisberg *et al.*, 1982).

1.3 International Classification of Disease (ICD)

The International Statistical Classification of Disease and Related Health Problems (ICD) is published by the World Health Organization (WHO) for the international standard diagnostic classification of disease. The ICD is commonly used to classify diseases and other health problems on records including death certificates and hospital discharge records. According to the Global Burden of Disease (GBD) 2000 Study (Mathers and Leonardi, 2003), the ICD codes for Alzheimer's disease and other dementias are:

- ICD 9th version (ICD-9): 290, 330, 331
- ICD 10th version (ICD-10): F01, F03, G30, G31

1.4 Data quoted in this report

This report examines all types of dementia together, otherwise the specific type of dementia is explicitly stated. In the survey data included in this report, the definition of dementia is either self-reported past diagnosis of dementia by a doctor or clinically diagnosed dementia based on clinical evaluation and criteria.

For mortality statistics, the ICD is used for classifying dementia in Hong Kong. Before 2001, deaths due to dementia were identified by ICD-9. However, many deaths due to dementia were not coded accordingly in the ICD-9 system (Centre for Health Protection, Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2005). Hence, this report reviews only trends in dementia mortality in recent years.

As the statistics quoted in this report were compiled from different sources, the conceptualization and compilation methods could vary considerably across studies. The comparisons presented in this report, therefore, can only be interpreted in a broad sense. It is recommended that readers consult the cited references for the meta-data of the studies.

Chapter 2

Worldwide Trends and Burden of Dementia



Chapter 2

Worldwide Trends and Burden of Dementia

2.1 Prevalence worldwide

According to the latest GBD report by the WHO published in 2004, there were 24.2 million people with dementia worldwide (WHO, 2008a). The worldwide prevalence rate of dementia decreased from 0.6% in 2000 to 0.4% in 2002, whilst between 2002 and 2004, the respective figures remained more or less the same (Table 2.1) (Mathers et al., 2002; WHO, 2004b, 2008a).

	2000	2002	2004
Prevalence rate	0.6%	0.4%	0.4%
Number of people with dementia	37.4 million	22.5 million	24.2 million

Europe had the highest dementia prevalence rate (0.9%) among all WHO sub-regions, followed by the Americas (0.6%) and Western Pacific (0.4%) (WHO, 2008a).

Recently, an international group of experts from Alzheimer's Disease International has attempted to estimate the worldwide prevalence of dementia in 2010 and 2050. They used United Nations population estimates to produce estimates for all types of dementia for five age bands from 60 to 84 years and for those aged 85 and above. It was projected that the number of people with dementia worldwide would increase from 35.6 million in 2010 to 115.4 million by 2050 (Alzheimer's Disease International, 2009).

A number of age-specific prevalence meta-analyses have also been done to examine the prevalence of dementia. These studies generally show similar results such as increasing rates with age. However, prevalence rates vary markedly from one study to another due to methodological

22

differences and thus making comparisons difficult. Previously, Jorm et al. pooled data from 22 studies (Europe, North America, Australasia and Japan) of moderate to severe dementia carried out between 1945 and 1985 and estimated that the prevalence rates increased with advancing age and approximately doubled for every five years until around age 95 (Jorm et al., 1987). Hofman et al. pooled data from 12 European studies carried out between 1980 and 1990 and gave very similar figures (Hofman et al., 1991). Lobo et al. pooled data from 11 European studies of mild to severe dementia carried out in the 1990s (the EURODEM study) and estimated that prevalence rates for dementia nearly doubled for every five years of age and that females had higher rates, particularly in the older age groups (Lobo et al., 2000). The age-specific prevalence rates for dementia from each of these sources are shown in Table 2.2.

		by age g	roup, 198	87-2000			
	Age group						
Data source	65-69	70-74	75-79	80-84	85-89	90-94	95+
Jorm <i>et al</i> . (1987)	1.4%	2.8%	5.6%	10.5%	20.8%	38.6%	
Hofman <i>et al</i> . (1991)	1.4%	4.1%	5.7%	13.0%	21.6%	32.2%	34.7%
Lobo <i>et al</i> . (2000)							
Male	1.6%	2.9%	5.6%	11.0%	12.8%	22.	1%*
Female	1.0%	3.1%	6.0%	12.6%	20.2%	30.8	3%*

Table 2.2 Prevalence rates of dementia estimated from different studies.

* Figures for people aged 90 and above

2.2 Incidence worldwide

Statistics on the incidence of dementia are sparse when compared with the prevalence statistics. Fratiglioni et al. carried out a meta-analysis of the age-specific incidence rates of all dementias based on data from eight European studies reporting age-specific incidence data. The pooled incidence rates of dementia increased dramatically with age for both genders, with the rate among those aged 65 to 69 being 2.4 per 1,000 person-years and among those aged 90 and above being 70.2 per 1,000 person-years. Females aged 80 and above tended to have a higher incidence rate of dementia than their male counterparts (Table 2.3) (Fratiglioni et al., 2000).

Age group	Male	Female	Total
65-69	2.4	2.5	2.4
70-74	6.4	4.7	5.5
75-79	13.7	17.5	16.0
80-84	27.6	34.1	30.5
85-89	38.8	53.8	48.6
90+	40.1	81.7	70.2

Mathers and Leonardi attempted to estimate the worldwide incidence rates of dementia for the GBD epidemiological regions in 2000. Using the World Standard Population as the standard, the worldwide age-standardised incidence rates of dementia were estimated to be 88.8 per 100,000 for males and 112.4 per 100,000 for females. Females tended to have higher incidence rates of dementia than their male counterparts at all WHO sub-regions. Europe region A (EURO A) had the highest dementia incidence rate (males: 97.8 per 100,000, females: 124.8 per 100,000) among all WHO sub-regions, followed by the Americas region A (AMRO A) (males: 97.7 per 100,000, females: 122.8 per 100,000) and Western Pacific region A (WPRO A) (males: 96.8 per 100,000, females: 120.3 per 100,000) (Table 2.4) (Mathers and Leonardi, 2003).

Table 2.4 Estimated age-standardised* incidence rates for dementia (per 100,000),by WHO epidemiological sub-region, 2000

WHO sub-region	Male	Female
AFRO D Algeria, Angola, Benin, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Chad, Comoros, Djibouti, Equatorial Guinea, Gabon, Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Liberia, Madagascar, Mali, Mauritania, Mauritius, Niger, Nigeria, Sao Tome and Principe, Senegal, Seychelles, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sudan, Togo	67.2	81.0
AFRO E Botswana, Burundi, Central African Republic, Congo, Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Kenya, Lesotho, Malawi, Mozambique, Namibia, Rwanda, South Africa, Swaziland Uganda United Republic of Tanzania, Zambia, Zimbabwe	67.6	79.4

WHO sub-region	Male	Female
AMRO A Canada, United States of America	97.7	122.8
AMRO B Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Cuba, Dominica, Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Grenada, Guyana, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Panama, Paraguay, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Suriname, Trinidad and Tobago, Uruguay, Venezuela	95.8	115.5
AMRO D Bolivia, Ecuador, Guatemala, Haiti, Nicaragua, Peru	94.3	113.3
EMRO B Bahrain, Cyprus, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, United Arab Emirates	69.9	82.3
EMRO D Egypt, Iraq, Morocco, Yemen	67.1	80.3
EURO A Andorra, Austria, Belgium, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Iceland, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, San Marino, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, United Kingdom	97.8	124.8
EURO B1 Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Georgia, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Turkey, Yugoslavia	96.7	117.5
EURO B2 Armenia, Azerbaijan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan	95.0	118.1
EURO C Belarus, Estonia, Hungary, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Republic of Moldova, Russian Federation, Ukraine	88.7	117.1
SEARO B Brunei Darussalam, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Singapore, Sri Lanka, Thailand	93.8	108.9
SEARO D Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Maldives, Nepal, Pakistan	66.9	81.9
WPRO A Australia, Japan, New Zealand	96.8	120.3
WPRO B1 China, DPR Korea, Mongolia, Republic of Korea	93.6	113.1
WPRO B2 Cambodia, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Myanmar, Vietnam	93.8	112.2
WPRO B3 Cook Islands, Fiji, Kiribati, Marshall Islands, Micronesia (Federated States of), Nauru, Niue, Palau, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Solomon Islands, Tonga, Tuvalu, Vanuatu	92.9	106.2
World	88.8	112.4

Data source: Mathers and Leonardi (2003)

2.3 Mortality worldwide

In 2004, dementia was the sixth leading cause of death in high-income countries* and there were approximately 0.5 million people who died from dementia worldwide (WHO, 2008b). The proportion of deaths due to dementia worldwide also increased from 0.6% in 2000 to 0.8% in 2004 (Mathers *et al.*, 2002; WHO, 2004b, 2008a). It was projected that the number of deaths due to dementia would increase to 0.8 million in 2030 (Table 2.5) (WHO, 2008c).

Table 2.5 Worldwide number of deaths from dementia for years 2000-2004 and projection for 2030					
	2000	2002	2004	2030	% change (2004-2030)
Number of deaths due to dementia	0.4 million	0.4 million	0.5 million	0.8 million	61% increase
Proportion of deaths due to dementia among all deaths	0.6%	0.7%	0.8%	1.2%	50% increase
Mortality rate (per 100,000)	6.0	6.4	7.6	9.7	27% increase

Data sources: Mathers et al. (2002); WHO (2004b, 2008a, 2008c)

The worldwide mortality rate for dementia increased slightly from 6.0 per 100,000 in 2000 to 7.6 per 100,000 in 2004 (Mathers *et al.*, 2002; WHO, 2004b, 2008a). The mortality rate for dementia increased sharply with age for both genders, with the rate among males aged 45 to 59 being 1.1 per 100,000 and among those aged 80 and above being 321.7 per 100,000 in 2004. The corresponding figures for females were 0.9 per 100,000 and 414.2 per 100,000. Females aged 80 and above tended to have a higher mortality rate of dementia than their male counterparts (Table 2.6) (WHO, 2008a).

^{*} High income countries include: Andorra, Aruba, Australia, Austria, Bahamas, Bahrain, Belgium, Bermuda, Brunei Darussalam, Canada, Cayman Islands, Channel Islands, Cyprus, Denmark, Faeroe Islands, Finland, France, French Polynesia, Germany, Greece, Greenland, Guam, Iceland, Ireland, Isle of Man, Israel, Italy, Japan, Kuwait, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, Netherlands, Netherlands Antilles, New Caledonia, New Zealand, Norway, Portugal, Puerto Rico, Qatar, Republic of Korea, San Marino, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, United Arab Emirates, United Kingdom, United States of America, United States Virgin Islands.

Table 2.6 Worldwid k	le mortality rates for deme by age group and sex, 2004	entia (per 100,000), 1
Age group	Male	Female
45-59	1.1	0.9
60-69	5.6	5.4
70-79	67.4	61.0
80+	321.7	414.2
Data source: WHO (2008a)		

The Americas had the highest dementia mortality rate (17.5 per 100,000) among all WHO subregions in 2004, followed by Europe (15.6 per 100,000) and South East Asia (5.5 per 100,000) (WHO, 2008a).

2.4 Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs) worldwide

According to the latest GBD study by the WHO, dementia caused more than 11 million Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs) worldwide in 2004 (WHO, 2008a). It was projected that DALYs lost to dementia would be nearly 20 million in 2030 (WHO, 2008c). Because dementia is largely a disease of older people, the burden from dementia is generally greater in high-income countries, where diagnosis and treatment are better and lead to increased life-expectancy. Dementia was the fourth leading cause of DALYs in high-income countries*, accounting for 3.6% of total DALYs among all high-income countries (WHO, 2008b).

Table 2.7 shows the variation in DALYs lost to dementia throughout the world. Taking into account the population size, Europe had the highest DALYs per 1,000 population (3.5 DALYs per 1,000 population), followed by The Americas (2.5 DALYs per 1,000 population) and Western Pacific (1.9 DALYs per 1,000 population) (WHO, 2008a).

* High income countries include: Andorra, Aruba, Australia, Austria, Bahamas, Bahrain, Belgium, Bermuda, Brunei Darussalam, Canada, Cayman Islands, Channel Islands, Cyprus, Denmark, Faeroe Islands, Finland, France, French Polynesia, Germany, Greece, Greenland, Guam, Iceland, Ireland, Isle of Man, Israel, Italy, Japan, Kuwait, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, Netherlands, Netherlands Antilles, New Caledonia, New Zealand, Norway, Portugal, Puerto Rico, Qatar, Republic of Korea, San Marino, Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, United Arab Emirates, United Kingdom, United States of America, United States Virgin Islands.

Region	DALYs	DALYs per 1,000 populatior
Africa	0.4 million	0.6
Americas	2.2 million	2.5
Eastern Mediterranean	0.4 million	0.7
Europe	3.1 million	3.5
South East Asia	1.7 million	1.0
Western Pacific	3.4 million	1.9
World	11.2 million	1.7

2.5 Summary

There were 24.2 million people with dementia worldwide in 2004. In 2000, the worldwide age-standardised incidence rates (per 100,000) for dementia were estimated to be 88.8 for males and 112.4 for females. By 2030, the worldwide number of deaths due to dementia was projected to increase from 0.5 million in 2004 to 0.8 million. Dementia caused more than 11 million DALYs worldwide in 2004 and it was projected that DALYs lost to dementia would be nearly 20 million in 2030. Among WHO sub-regions, The Americas had the highest dementia mortality rate and Europe had the highest DALYs lost to dementia per 1,000 population in 2004.



Trends in Dementia Prevalence in Hong Kong



Chapter 3

Trends in Dementia Prevalence in Hong Kong

Hong Kong has a rapidly ageing population. The population aged 65 and above nearly doubled during the past two decades, from 0.5 million in 1988 to 0.9 million in 2008. It is projected that in 2036, there will be 2.3 million people aged 65 and above in Hong Kong (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2007b, 2009a). With the ageing population, Hong Kong will experience increasingly larger numbers of older people with dementia in the future. This chapter reviews the trends in dementia prevalence and calculates current estimates and future projections of the number of people with dementia in Hong Kong. Prevalence rates reported in previous studies in Hong Kong are also compared with those of other countries.

3.1 Previous estimates of dementia prevalence

A number of individual epidemiological studies have investigated the prevalence of dementia in older people in Hong Kong. Prevalence estimates of dementia have been based on self-reported data and clinically diagnosed data. However, the prevalence of self-reported dementia was likely to be underestimated particularly when symptoms are mild such that the respondent is not fully aware of his/her condition. Place of residency also has substantial effect on the prevalence reported. For these reasons, previous estimates of dementia prevalence are presented by diagnosis criteria (self-reported versus clinically diagnosed dementia) and place of residency (community versus institutions) in this report.

3.1.1 Self-reported dementia among community population

Data were collected from several household surveys, which asked whether the respondent had been told by a doctor that they had dementia, had been diagnosed with dementia in the past or was receiving medical care for dementia. According to self-reported estimates, there was an increasing trend in the prevalence rate of dementia among older people in Hong Kong from 2000 to 2008 (Figure 3.1) (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2001, 2005, 2009b).



Figure 3.1 Prevalence rate of self-reported dementia among community-dwelling people aged 60 and above, Hong Kong, 2000-2008



The prevalence rates of dementia increased with age. Based on the Population Health Survey 2003/2004, the prevalence rate of dementia was 0.8% for people aged 65-69 and 5.0% for people in the 85 and above age group (Table 3.1). There was no obvious gender difference in the prevalence rates of dementia (Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region and Department of Community Medicine of the University of Hong Kong, 2005).

Table 3.1 Prevalence rates of self-reported dementia among community-dwelling people aged 60 and above in Hong Kong, by age group, 2003-2004				
Age group	Prevalence rate			
65-69	0.8%			
70-74	1.4%			
75-79	1.8%			
80-84	6.0%			
85+	5.0%			
65+	2.0%			

Data source: Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region and Department of Community Medicine of the University of Hong Kong (2005)

Further estimates of the prevalence rates of dementia based on self-report of previous doctor diagnoses are shown in Table 3.2. However, these estimates are not directly comparable with the previous estimates due to specific sample selection criteria.

Table 3.2 Further estimates of prevalence rates of self-reported dementia in older people in Hong Kong, 1991-1992 and 1998-1999

Year	Age	Sample Characteristics	Prevalence rate	Source
1991-1992	70+	Older people receiving allowance from the government and living in the community or in institutions	2.0%	Ho <i>et al.</i> (1994)
1998-1999	65+	Older people living in the community who could walk independently or with a walking aid	0.3%	Chu <i>et al.</i> (2005)

3.1.2 Clinically diagnosed dementia among community population

Studies on the prevalence of clinically diagnosed dementia are scarce in Hong Kong and only two studies have reported the prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia among the community population, one conducted in 1995 (Chiu *et al.*, 1998), and the other in 2005-2006 (Elderly Commission, 2006; Lam *et al.*, 2008). For the 1995 study, elderly aged 70 and above living in Shatin were examined. Using DSM-IV criteria for the diagnosis of dementia, the prevalence rate of dementia among people living in the community was 4.5%. The prevalence rates of dementia increased with age and approximately doubled for every five years until around age 90. For the 2005-2006 study, people aged 60 and above were examined. Using DSM-IV criteria for the diagnosis of dementia, the prevalence rate of dementia among people aged 60 and above were examined. Using DSM-IV criteria for the diagnosis of dementia, the prevalence rate of dementia among people aged 70 and above was 9.3%. Again, the prevalence rates of dementia increased with age, with the rate among those aged 60 to 64 being 1.2% and among those aged 85 and above being 32.1%.

For the 1995 study, the prevalence rate of dementia among males aged 75 to 84 was higher than that of females of the corresponding age group; but the reverse was true for those aged 85 and above. For the 2005-2006 study, the prevalence rate of dementia among males aged 60 to 64 was higher than that of their female counterparts, but the reverse was true for those aged between 65 and 84. While it is observed that females have higher dementia prevalence rates than males at older ages, more studies are needed to confirm the speculation.

Table 3.3 Prevalence rates of clinical dementia among community-dwelling people aged 60 and above in Hong Kong, by age group and sex, 1995 and 2005-2006

Age group	1995 ⁷			2005-2006 ²		
	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total
60-64				1.9%	0.4%	1.2%
65-69				1.9%	3.2%	2.5%
70-74	1.6%	1.8%	1.7%	1.6%	5.3%	3.5%
75-79	4.5%	3.8%	4.1%	8.3%	11.4%	9.9%
80-84	11.1%	10.4%	10.7%	12.2%	24.0%	19.0%
85-89	12.0%	22.0%	18.8%	33.1%	32.0%	32.1%
90+	9.8%	29.9%	25.8%			
60+				4.2%	9.9%	7.2%
70+			6.1%	8.9%	15.3%	9.3%

Data sources: ¹Chiu et al. (1998); ²Elderly Commission (2006) and Lam et al. (2008)

The 2005-2006 study included information about dementia severity, which was determined by global Clinical Dementia Rating (CDR) algorithms of 1 to 3, indicating mild to severe dementia. Among the subjects with clinical dementia, 83% had mild dementia, 10% had moderate dementia, and 7% had severe dementia (Elderly Commission, 2006; Lam *et al.*, 2008).

3.1.3 Self-reported dementia among institutional population

Because of the disabling impact of dementia, a high proportion of people with severe dementia live in institutions. According to self-reported estimates, the prevalence rate of dementia among the institutional population aged 60 and above in Hong Kong did not change between 2004 (30.7%) and 2008 (30.7%) (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2005, 2009b). In 2006, a prevalence survey among 43 institutions for the elderly showed that the self-reported past doctor diagnosis of dementia was 24.9% among those aged 60 and above (Figure 3.2) (Chen *et al.*, 2008).





3.1.4 Clinically diagnosed dementia among institutional population

To our knowledge, only one study has reported the prevalence rate of clinically diagnosed dementia among people living in institutions in the Shatin district in Hong Kong. According to Chiu *et al.* (1998), the prevalence of clinically diagnosed dementia among the institutional population aged 70 and above (n=176) was 17.4% in 1995 (Chiu *et al.*, 1998).

3.2 Current and future estimates of dementia prevalence

Age-sex-specific prevalence of dementia was estimated for community and institutional populations separately. We estimated the total numbers of people with dementia in the community and in institutions in Hong Kong by multiplying the age-sex-specific prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia obtained from the Lam *et al.* study (Elderly Commission, 2006; Lam *et al.*, 2008) to the Hong Kong domestic population; and the self-reported prevalence rates of dementia obtained from the Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2009b) to the Hong Kong institutional population, respectively. The proportions of domestic population and institutional population in Hong Kong are assumed to be constant as those in 2008 (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2009b).

Assuming the age-sex-specific prevalence rates of dementia among the community population remain unchanged, it was estimated that 0.09 million people aged 60 and above living in the community have dementia in Hong Kong in 2010, of whom over 30% are aged 85 and above. Using the same methodology and assuming that the age-sex-specific prevalence rates among the community population and the age-sex-specific proportion of domestic population in Hong Kong remain unchanged until 2036, the number of people aged 60 and above living in the community with dementia would be expected to increase from 0.09 million in 2010 to 0.23 million by 2036 (Table 3.4).

the community in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036						
	2010			2036		
Age group	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total
60-74	7,588	10,237	17,824	11,876	26,582	38,458
75-84	13,652	27,650	41,302	36,514	75,173	111,686
85+	9,856	17,420	27,276	31,101	43,787	74,887
60+	31,096	55,307	86,402	79,490	145,542	225,032

Table 3.4 Projected numbers of people with dementia living inthe community in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036

Note: Individual cells may not sum to total due to rounding. Data source: Authors' calculations

For the institutional population, estimates were based on the assumption that age-sex-specific prevalence rates of dementia remain unchanged. Self-reported prevalence rate of dementia was used instead of clinically diagnosed dementia prevalence rate because it was the best available age-sex-specific dementia prevalence rate among the institutional population. Assuming constant rates and applying these rates to the population in Hong Kong in 2010 and 2036, around 20,000 people aged 60 and above living in institutions were estimated to have dementia in 2010. By 2036, it is projected that there will be around 50,000 people aged 60 and above living in institutions with dementia (Table 3.5).
Ta	institutional care homes in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036											
		2010			2036							
Age group	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total						
60-74	1,341	906	2,247	2,390	2,287	4,677						
75-84	2,463	4,304	6,766 6,627		11,690	18,317						
85+	1,806	7,846	9,653	5,700	19,723	25,423						
60+	5,610	13,056	18,666	14,717	33,700	48,417						

Note: Individual cells may not sum to total due to rounding. Data source: Authors' calculations

Combining the community and institutional populations, the projected number of people aged 60 and above with dementia will increase from 0.11 million in 2010 to 0.27 million in 2036. This corresponds to an increase of 160%. Nevertheless, the above estimates assume the rates of dementia in Hong Kong remain unchanged until 2036, with changing demographic only. The prevalence rates do seem to increase and the above projection is just a conservative estimate. Hence, the number of people with dementia is expected to increase even faster.

3.3 Comparison of prevalence with other countries

A large number of surveys of dementia have been reported all over the world. Since the study populations varied in age structure, the proportion of subjects living in institutions, and diagnostic criteria of dementia, strict comparisons across studies are not possible. Therefore, international comparisons can only be conducted in a broad sense. Selected dementia prevalence studies in Hong Kong, the United States, the United Kingdom, China, Japan, and Singapore using DSM diagnostic criteria are briefly described in Table 3.6. Prevalence estimates based on modelling were not included in the table.

The prevalence rates of dementia across countries varied but all consistently showed a higher rate at older age. Based on DSM criteria, the prevalence rate of dementia among people aged 60 and above in the study of Lam *et al.* (Elderly Commission, 2006; Lam *et al.*, 2008) in Hong Kong was higher than those reported in China (Gao *et al.*, 1999; Zhou *et al.*, 2006; Llibre Rodriguez *et al.*, 2008) and Singapore (Sahadevan *et al.*, 2008), lower than that reported in the United States (Plassman *et al.*, 2007), but comparable to that in Japan (Meguro *et al.*, 2002). Details about age-sex-specific prevalence rates of dementia in individual countries are presented in subsequent sections.

	Hong Kong and selected countries, 1990 to present													
Year	Location	Dementia diagnostic criteria	Sample characteristics	Age	Prevalence	Alzheimer's disease %	Vascular dementia %	Source						
1995	Hong Kong	DSM-IV	Elders living in the community and in institutions in a district	70+	6.1%	64.6%	29.3%	Chiu <i>et al</i> . (1998)						
2005- 2006	Hong Kong	DSM-IV	Elders living in the community	60+ 70+	7.2% 9.3%	63.0% 	20.3% _	Elderly Commission (2006) Lam <i>et al.</i> (2008)						
2001- 2003	United States	DSM-III-R and DSM-IV	Elders living in the community at baseline	71+	13.9%	69.9%	17.4%	Plassman <i>et al.</i> (2007)						
1990	China	DSM-III-R	Elders living in the community in a region	60+	4.2%	74.8%	20.1%	Gao <i>et al.</i> (1999)						
1999- 2000	China	DSM-IV	Elders living in a rural area	50+	2.3%	80.5%	11.0%	Zhou <i>et al.</i> (2006)						
2003- 2007	China	DSM-IV	Elders living in urban and rural areas	65+	Urban: 3.0% Rural: 2.4%			Llibre Rodriguez <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2008)						
1998	Japan	DSM-IV	Elders living in the community in a rural area	65+	8.5%			Meguro <i>et al.</i> (2002)						
2001- 2003	Singapore	DSM-IV	Elders living in the community or in institutions	50+ 65+	1.4% 3.7%	54.5% 	45.5% 	Sahadevan <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> (2008)						

Table 3.6 Prevalence studies on clinically diagnosed dementia (based on DSM) in

Abbreviation: DSM-III-R, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Third Edition, Revised; DSM-IV, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition

Recently, Alzheimer's Disease International has attempted to compare the prevalence of dementia between Hong Kong and selected Asia-Pacific regions in 2005 (Access Economics, 2006). Controlling for the population size, Japan had the highest prevalence rate of dementia in 2005 (1.5%), followed by Australia (1.0%) and Hong Kong (0.9%) (Figure 3.3). It was projected that the prevalence of dementia in Hong Kong would increase from 59,700 people in 2005 to 332,000 people in 2050. This corresponds to an increase of over 450%. By contrast, China started with a large number of people with dementia and would experience an apparently smaller increase over the period. The most rapid growth in dementia prevalence is projected for Singapore (8.5 times the number with dementia in 2050 relative to 2005), while Japan shows the slowest increase in numbers of people with dementia, although 2.6 times the numbers of 2005 by 2050. The prevalence in Australia will approximately triple from 2005 to 2050 (Table 3.7) (Access Economics, 2006).



Figure 3.3 Prevalence rates of dementia in selected Asia-Pacific regions, 2005

Table 3.7 Number of people with dementia (in thousand) in selected Asia-Pacific regions, 2005-2050

				% change
Asia-Pacific region	2005	2020	2050	(2005-2050)
Hong Kong	59.7	109.2	332.0	456% increase
Australia	195.4	301.3	664.1	240% increase
China (including Macao)	5,541.2	9,596.3	27,004.4	387% increase
Singapore	22.0	52.6	186.9	750% increase
Japan	1,871.2	3,251.3	4,873.1	160% increase

Data source: Access Economics (2006)

3.3.1 United States

In the United States, a population-based study of non-institutionalized individuals was conducted in East Boston in 1982. Using DSM-III and NINCDS-ADRDA criteria, the prevalence rate of Alzheimer's disease was estimated to be 10.3% among those aged 65 and above. The prevalence rates increased with age, with the rate among those aged 65 to 74 being 3.0% and among those aged 85 and above being 47.2% (Evans *et al.*, 1989). Another population-based study examining 856 older people aged 71 and above was conducted in the United States in 2001-2003. Using DSM-III-R and DSM-IV criteria, the prevalence rate of dementia was 13.9%. Again, the prevalence rates increased with age, with the rate among those aged 71 to 79 being 5.0% and among those aged 90 and above being 37.4% (Table 3. 8) (Plassman *et al.*, 2007).

Unit	ed States, by age gi	roup and sex, 2001-20	03
Age group	Male	Female	Total
71-79	5.3%	4.8%	5.0%
80-89	17.7%	27.8%	24.2%
90+	44.6%	34.7%	37.4%
71+	11.1%	15.7%	13.9%

3.3.2 United Kingdom

In the United Kingdom, a prevalence study was conducted in community-dwelling and institutional populations living in four urban areas and two rural areas. Using Automated Geriatric Examination Assisted Taxonomy (AGECAT) organicity and Geriatric Mental State (GMS) criteria, the prevalence rate of dementia was estimated to be 6.6% among those aged 65 years and above (standardised to the England and Wales population 1991) (The Medical Research Council Cognitive Function and Ageing Study, 1998). In 2007, the Alzheimer's Society attempted to estimate the prevalence of dementia in the United Kingdom using previous prevalence figures and the United Kingdom population. It was projected that the number of people with dementia in the United Kingdom would increase from 0.7 million in 2005 to 1.7 million in 2051. The prevalence rates of dementia would increase with age and would double for every five years up to the age group of 85-89. Table 3.9 shows the consensus estimates of prevalence rates of late onset dementia (Alzheimer's Society, 2007).

dementia i	dementia in the United Kingdom, by age group and sex, 2005									
Age group	Male	Female	Total							
65-69	1.5%	1.0%	1.3%							
70-74	3.1%	2.4%	2.9%							
75-79	5.1%	6.5%	5.9%							
80-84	10.2%	13.3%	12.2%							
85-89	16.7%	22.2%	20.3%							
90-94	27.5%	29.6%	28.6%							
95+	30.0%	34.4%	32.5%							

Table 3.9 Consensus estimates of prevalence rates of late onset

Data source: Alzheimer's Society (2007)

3.3.3 Australia

In Australia, there is a lack of epidemiological study of the age-sex-specific prevalence of dementia. In 2009, Alzheimer's Australia commissioned Access Economics to estimate dementia prevalence rates in Australia using a combination of published epidemiological studies and meta-analyses. It was projected that the number of people with dementia in Australia would increase over 4-fold from approximately 0.2 million people in 2009 to 1.1 million people in 2050. The prevalence rate of dementia was low among people aged less than 65 years and the rates doubled for each progressive five-year age category (Table 3.10) (Access Economics, 2009).

Age group	Male	Female
60-64	1.2%	0.6%
65-69	1.7%	1.3%
70-74	3.5%	3.3%
75-79	5.8%	6.3%
80-84	12.1%	12.9%
85-89	21.1%	24.4%
90-94	31.5%	35.7%
95+	37.2%	47.3%

Data source: Access Economics (2009)

3.3.4 China

In China, several population-based studies on the prevalence of dementia have been carried out. An early population-based study examining 3,779 urban, suburban, and rural people aged 60 and above was conducted in Shanghai and nearby areas in 1990. Using DSM-III-R criteria, the prevalence rate of dementia was 4.2%. The rate increased with age and was higher in women and in urban residents (Gao *et al.*, 1999). Another population-based study examining 34,807 community-dwelling and institutional population aged 55 and above was conducted in Beijing, Xian, Shanghai, and Chengdu in 1997. Based on clinical examinations, the prevalence rate of dementia (Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia) among people aged 55 and above was conducted in Linxian, a rural county, in 1999-2000. Using DSM-IV criteria for the diagnosis of dementia, the prevalence rate of dementia was 2.3% with Alzheimer's disease being more common (80.5%). Again, the prevalence rates increased with age, with the rate among those aged 50 to 54 being

0.3% and among those aged 75 and above being 8.2% (Zhou *et al.*, 2006). Most recently, the 10/66 Dementia Research Group examined the prevalence rates of dementia among people aged 65 and above in Latin America, India, and China in 2003-2007 based on a 10/66 diagnostic dementia algorithm and DSM-IV criteria. In general, the prevalence rate of dementia was higher in urban than in rural China. Using DSM-IV criteria, the crude prevalence rate of dementia in urban China was 3.0%, whereas that for rural China was 2.4%. Using the 10/66 dementia criteria, the crude prevalence rate of dementia in urban China was 7.0% for urban China and 5.6% for rural China. The prevalence rates of dementia increased exponentially with age for both genders (Table 3.11) (Llibre Rodriguez *et al.*, 2008).

	10/66 dementia				DSM-IV			
_	Urban		Rural		Urban		Rural	
Age group	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female
65-69	0.0%	2.9%	1.6%	1.6%	0.9%	2.0%	0.1%	1.6%
70-74	3.7%	3.0%	3.1%	4.2%	2.5%	0.5%	2.3%	1.8%
75-79	6.0%	8.0%	9.1%	9.6%	3.4%	2.2%	2.6%	4.8%
80+	14.7%	24.4%	19.6%	14.7%	5.5%	10.1%	8.7%	2.7%
65+ (crude)	7.	7.0%		5.6%		.0%	2.4%	
65+ (age-sex- education-adjusted*)	8.0%		4.8%		3.1%		2.0%	

Table 3.11 Prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia in urban and rural China, by age group, sex and diagnostic criteria, 2003-2007

*The standardised rates used the whole 10/66 survey sample as the standard population. Data source: Llibre Rodriguez et al. (2008)

3.3.5 Japan

In Japan, a population-based study examining 887 community-dwelling elderly was conducted in Hisayama, a Japanese rural community, in 1985. Using DSM-III diagnostic criteria and CT scan, the prevalence rate of dementia was 6.7% among residents aged 65 and above. The prevalence rates increased with age, with the rate among those aged 65 to 69 being 1.8% and among those aged 85 and above being 38.9%. The prevalence rate among women (7.5%) was slightly higher than that in men (5.4%) (Ueda *et al.*, 1992). Another population-based study examining 1,654 people aged 65 and above was conducted in Tajiri, a typical agricultural area in Japan, in 1998. Using DSM-IV criteria, the prevalence rate of dementia was 8.5%. Again, the prevalence rates increased with age for both genders (Meguro *et al.*, 2002). Based on these two prevalence studies, the prevalence rate of dementia seemed to follow an increasing trend in men but remained stable for women between 1985 and 1998 (Table 3.12).

	(base	1985 ⁷ d on DSM-III cr	iteria)	(base	1998 ² d on DSM-IV cr	iteria)
Age group	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Tota
65-69	1.7%	1.9%	1.8%	3.5%	0.9%	
70-74	3.7%	1.4%	2.4%	5.0%	1.9%	
75-79	1.5%	7.0%	4.9%	3.9%	11.0%	
80-84	14.9%	15.3%	15.1%	21.9%	14.7%	
85+	41.7%	38.1%	38.9%	33.9%	39.4%	
65+	5.4%	7.5%	6.7%	9.2%	8.0%	8.5%

Table 3.12 Prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia in Japan.

Data sources: ¹Ueda et al. (1992); ²Meguro et al. (2002)

3.3.6 Singapore

In Singapore, the National Mental Health Survey of the Elderly conducted in 2003 examined 1,092 community-dwelling elderly aged 60 and above. Using the AGECAT and GMS criteria, it found the prevalence rates of dementia to be 5.2% for those aged 60 and above, 6.0% for those aged 65 and above, and 13.9% for those aged 75 and above (Chiam *et al.*, 2004). Another survey conducted in 2001-2003 examined 14,817 people aged 50 and above living in the community or institutions. Using the DSM-IV criteria, it found the age-race-adjusted prevalence rate of dementia to be 1.3%. Again, the prevalence rates increased with age (Table 3.13) (Sahadevan et al., 2008).

	2003 ⁷ (based on AGECAT and GMS)	2001-2003 ² * (based on DSM-IV criteria)		
Age group	Total	Male	Female	Total
50-54		0.1%	0.1%	0.1%
55-59		0.0%	0.1%	0.1%
60-64	0.8%	0.3%	0.6%	0.4%
65-69	4.004	1.2%	1.1%	1.2%
70-74	4.0%	1.8%	1.9%	1.8%
75-79	0.20/	3.1%	3.2%	3.3%
80-84	9.2%	8.0%	8.8%	8.4%
85+	32.2%	12.3%	18.6%	16.4%
50+ [§]		1.1%	1.4%	1.3%
60+	5.2%			

Table 3.13 Prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia in Singapore, way and cay 2001 2002

* Rates were adjusted for race.

[§] Rates were adjusted for age.

Data sources: ¹Chiam et al. (2004); ²Sahadevan et al. (2008)

3.4 Summary

Based on clinical diagnoses, two previous prevalence studies in Hong Kong showed an increasing trend in dementia prevalence from 1995 to 2005-2006. About one in three (32%) community-dwelling people aged 85 and above in Hong Kong had dementia in 2005-2006. We projected that the number of community-dwelling people aged 60 and above with dementia would more than double from 0.09 million in 2010 to 0.23 million in 2036, of whom over 30% are aged 85 and above. People with dementia also represent a large proportion of those living in institutional care. A study of the prevalence of dementia found that the prevalence rate of clinically diagnosed dementia among people aged 70 and above living in institutions was 17.4% in 1995. We also projected that the number of people aged 60 and above living in institutions with dementia would increase from 0.02 million in 2010 to 0.05 million in 2036.

The prevalence rates of clinically diagnosed dementia reported in the two previous prevalence studies in Hong Kong were comparable with the rates in Japan, but were higher than those reported in China and Singapore and lower than those reported in the United States. Discrepancy between studies may be due to the difference in age structure, the number of subjects living in institutions, vascular risk profile, and diagnostic criteria of dementia.

44	Chapter 3
2 2	

Trends in Dementia Incidence in Hong Kong



Trends in Dementia Incidence in Hong Kong

Cohort studies are particularly valuable for less-biased investigation of disease occurrence and essential for health care planning. These studies start with a group of older people who do not have dementia, and follow them over time to measure the incidence rates. However, there is a paucity of data related to incidence of dementia in Hong Kong and only one unpublished study has been carried out. This chapter reviews the incidence of dementia in Hong Kong. Attempts were also made to compare incidence rates in Hong Kong with those reported in other countries.

4.1 Previous estimates of dementia incidence

A cohort study of elderly Chinese aged 70 and above living in the community and in institutions was carried out in Hong Kong in the 1990s (Ho *et al.*, unpublished data). It was found that the incidence rate of self-reported doctor diagnosis of dementia was 7.9 per 1,000 in a 36-month follow-up period. This works out to an annual incidence rate of 2.6 per 1,000 population or 2.8 per 1,000 person-years. Like the prevalence rates of dementia, incidence rates increased with age for both genders, with the rate at 36 months follow-up among those aged 70 to 79 being 4.2 per 1,000 and among those aged 80 and above being 12.8 per 1,000. There was no obvious difference in the incidence rates between males and females aged less than 80, but females aged 80 and above tended to have a higher incidence rate of dementia (18.3 per 1,000) than their male counterparts (6.2 per 1,000) (Table 4.1). These data, however, need to be interpreted with caution because self-reported data may undercount those in whom dementia has not been diagnosed and thus leading to an underestimation of the incidence of dementia.

Table 4.1 Number and rate of self-reported dementia incidence at 36 monthsfollow-up, by age group, 1991-1992

	Male				Female			Total		
Age group	n*	n§	%	n*	n§	%	n*	n§	%	
70-79	498	2	0.4	454	2	0.4	952	4	0.4	
80+	321	2	0.6	382	7	1.8	703	9	1.3	
70+	819	4	0.5	836	9	1.1	1655	13	0.8	

* Number of subjects who were normal at baseline [§] Number of subjects impaired at 36 months follow-up

Data source: Ho et al., unpublished data

4.2 Comparison of incidence with other countries

Comparisons of incidence of dementia across studies are difficult due to differences in sample characteristics, vascular risk profile, and diagnostic criteria of dementia. Therefore, international comparisons can only be conducted in a broad sense. There is scant information on the incidence of dementia in Hong Kong. Results reported from Ho's study (Ho *et al.*, unpublished data) in Hong Kong and those from selected countries including the United States, the United Kingdom, China, and Japan are briefly described in Table 4.2. Incidence estimates based on modelling were not included in the table.

The incidence rates of dementia across countries varied but all consistently show an exponential increase of dementia incidence with age. Hong Kong has a low incidence rate of dementia. This estimate, however, needs to be interpreted with caution because self-reported data may undercount those in whom dementia has not been diagnosed and thus leading to an underestimation of the incidence of dementia. Compared with incidence rates of dementia in other countries (Kawas *et al.*, 2000; Matsui *et al.*, 2009; Meguro *et al.*, 2007; Paykel *et al.*, 1994; Waite *et al.*, 2001), lower incidence rates have been reported from China (Zhang *et al.*, 1998). Details about age-sex-specific incidence rates of dementia in individual countries are presented in subsequent sections.

Year	Location	Sample characteristics	Dementia diagnostic criteria	Age	Annual incidence	Source
1991- 1995	Hong Kong	Elders living in the community and in institutions in a district	Self-reported	70+ 80+	2.8 per 1,000 person-years 5.1 per 1,000 person-years	Ho <i>et al.,</i> unpublished data
1985- 1998	United States	Elders living in the community	DSM-III-R	55+ 65+	16.7 per 1,000 person-years Alzheimer's disease: 16.1 per 1,000 person-years	Kawas <i>et al.</i> (2000)
1985- 1990	United Kingdom	Elders living in the community or in institutions	CAMDEX	75+	43 per 1,000 person-years	Paykel <i>et al.</i> (1994)
1991- 1994	Australia	Elders living in the community in a city	DSM-III-R and DSM-IV	75+	54.2 per 1,000 person-years	Waite <i>et al.</i> (2001)
1987- 1992	China	Elders living in the community in a city	DSM-III	65+	11.5 per 1,000 population	Zhang <i>et al</i> . (1998)
1985- 2002	Japan	Elders living in the community in a town	DSM-III-R	65+	32.3 per 1,000 person-years	Matsui <i>et al.</i> (2009)
1998- 2005	Japan	Elders living in the community in a rural area	DSM-IV and CDR 1+	65+	40.0 per 1,000 person-years	Meguro <i>et al.</i> (2007)

Table 4.2 Incidence studies of dementia in Hong Kong and selected countries

Abbreviation: CAMDEX, Cambridge Mental Disorders of the Elderly Examination; CDR 1+, Clinical Dementia Rating of 1 and above; DSM-III-R, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Third Edition, Revised; DSM-IV, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition

Recently, Alzheimer's Disease International has attempted to compare the incidence of dementia among Hong Kong and selected Asia-Pacific regions in 2005 (Access Economics, 2006). Controlling for the population size, Japan had the highest incidence rate of dementia in 2005 (4.5 per 1,000 population), followed by Australia (3.0 per 1,000 population) and Hong Kong (2.7 per 1,000 population) (Figure 4.1). It was projected that the incidence of dementia in Hong Kong would increase by 4.4 times from 18,500 new cases per year in 2005 to 99,600 new cases in 2050. By contrast, China will experience a relatively smaller increase over the period. The most rapid growth in dementia incidence is projected for Singapore (8.3 times the number of new cases of dementia in 2050 relative to 2005), while Japan shows the slowest increase in incidence of dementia, although 2.5 times the incidence of 2005 by 2050. The incidence in Australia would more than triple from 2005 to 2050 (Table 4.3) (Access Economics, 2006).



Figure 4.1 Incidence rates of dementia (per 1,000 people) in selected Asia-Pacific regions, 2005

Data sources: Access Economics (2006) and authors' calculations

Table 4.3 Incidence of dementia (in thousand) in selected Asia-Pacific regions, 2005-2050

Asia-Pacific region	2005	2020	2050	% change (2005-2050)
Hong Kong	18.5	32.6	99.6	438% increase
Australia	60.2	91.1	199.7	232% increase
China (including Macao)	1,721.0	2,916.7	8,269.0	380% increase
Singapore	6.8	15.7	56.7	734% increase
Japan	570.2	983.4	1,417.7	149% increase

Data source: Access Economics (2006)

4.2.1 United States

In the United States, a 13-year follow-up study of 1,236 people was conducted in 1985-1998 to estimate age-specific incidence rates of dementia (Kawas *et al.*, 2000). Using DSM-III-R criteria, the annual incidence rate of dementia (including Alzheimer's disease, mixed/multi-infarct dementia, Parkinson's with dementia, other dementia, and unspecified dementia) was 16.7 per 1,000 person-years among those aged 55 years and above. The corresponding rate for Alzheimer's disease was 12.3 per 1,000 person-years. The incidence rates increased with age for both genders. For Alzheimer's disease, the incidence rates increased from 0.8 per 1,000 person-years in the 60 to 64 age group to 64.8 per 1,000 person-years in the 85+ age group (Table 4.4). The Framingham Study, which followed the subjects for a maximum of ten years, also showed that dementia incidence rates increased with age, from 7.0 per 1,000 for those aged 65 to 69 to 118.0 per 1,000 for those aged 85 to 89 (Bachman *et al.*, 1993).

Age group	Male	Female	Total
55-59	0.0	0.0	0.0
60-64	0.0	2.5	0.8
65-69	0.9	2.2	1.3
70-74	5.5	1.7	4.2
75-79	7.5	11.0	8.9
80-84	12.5	36.1	21.6
85+	72.0	52.7	64.8
55+	11.2	14.3	12.3

Table 4.4 Incidence rates of Alzbeimer's disease (per 1,000 person-years) in the

Data source: Kawas et al. (2000)

4.2.2 United Kingdom

In the United Kingdom, a 2.4-year follow-up study of 1,195 elderly aged 75 and above, based on the Cambridge Mental Disorders of the Elderly Examination (CAMDEX) interview, showed that the annual incidence rate of dementia was about 43 per 1,000 person-years. The incidence rates increased with age and approximately doubled for every 5 years up to the age group of 85-89. The annual incidence rate of dementia among those aged 85 to 89 (85 per 1,000 person-years) was nearly four times that among those aged 75 to 79 (23 per 1,000 person-years) (Paykel *et al.*, 1994).

4.2.3 Australia

In Australia, a cohort of elderly people aged 75 and above in Sydney was followed for an average of 3.2 years. Using DSM-III-R and DSM-IV criteria, the incidence rate of dementia was 54.2 per 1,000 person-years in 1991-1994. The age-specific incidence rates of dementia increased with age for both genders. Incidence rates were similar for males and females at all age groups (Table 4.5) (Waite *et al.*, 2001). In 2009, Alzheimer's Australia commissioned Access Economics to estimate dementia incidence in Australia. It was projected that the number of new cases of dementia would increase by 4.5 times from 69,600 in 2009 to 385,200 in 2050 (Access Economics, 2009).

	by age group ar	nd sex, 1991-1994	
Age group	Male	Female	Total
75-79	43.7	42.7	43.4
80-84	36.6	53.8	45.7
85-89	135.1	107.7	117.6
90+		250.0	166.7
75+	47.2	61.9	54.2

Data source: Waite et al. (2001)

4.2.4 China

In China, a 3-year follow-up study examining 1,090 elderly aged 60 and above using modified DSM-III criteria was conducted in an urban area of Beijing. The annual incidence rate of moderate and severe dementia was 0.3% in 1986-1989, with vascular dementia being more common (Li *et al.*, 1991). Another study followed 1,970 elderly aged 65 and above in Shanghai for five years. Using DSM-III criteria for the diagnosis of dementia, the annual incidence rate of dementia was 11.5 per 1,000 population in 1987-1992 and Alzheimer's disease accounted for two-thirds of the cases. The annual incidence rate of dementia was slightly higher in females (12.7 per 1,000 population) than males (9.8 per 1,000 population) but did not reach statistical significance (Zhang *et al.*, 1998).

4.2.5 Singapore

Information on incidence of dementia in Singapore is not readily available.

40.0

4.2.6 Japan

In Japan, a 17-year follow-up study examining 828 community-dwelling elderly aged 65 and above was conducted in the town of Hisayama. Based on DSM-III-R, the incidence rate of dementia was 32.3 per 1,000 person-years in 1985-2002, with Alzheimer's disease accounting for 45% of the new cases (Matsui *et al.*, 2009). Another study followed 539 elderly (with Clinical Dementia Rating (CDR) 0 or 0.5 at baseline) aged 65 and above in Tajiri for five to seven years. Using DSM-IV and CDR criteria for the diagnosis of dementia, the annual incidence rate of dementia was 40.0 per 1,000 person-years in 1998-2005. The age-specific rates increased steeply with advancing age and reached 67.9 per 1,000 person-years at age 80 and above. The annual incidence rate of dementia was higher in females aged 70 and above than their male counterparts, but the reverse for those aged 65 to 69 (Table 4.6) (Meguro *et al.*, 2007).

by age group and sex, 1998-2005					
Age group	Male	Female	Total		
65-69	15.7	2.3	9.6		
70-79	36.3	47.7	43.9		
80+	60.6	72.5	67.9		

44.0

33.9

Data source: Meguro et al. (2007)

65+

4.3 Summary

There is a paucity of data related to incidence of dementia in Hong Kong. Based on self-reported data, a cohort study in 1991-1992 found that there were about 2.6 new cases among 1,000 people aged 70 and above in a year (2.8 per 1,000 person-years). These estimates, however, are probably underestimated and therefore were not comparable with other countries. Based on the estimates by Access Economics (2006), the estimated incidence of dementia from China and Japan are generally higher than those from other countries. This may be due to the difference in age structure, the number of subjects living in institutions, vascular risk profile, environmental factors, and diagnostic criteria of dementia. Nevertheless, the incidence of dementia across countries consistently shows an exponential increase of dementia incidence with age.



Trends in Dementia Mortality in Hong Kong



Trends in Dementia Mortality in Hong Kong

According to the Centre for Health Protection of Hong Kong, dementia (ICD-10: F01-F03) has been the tenth leading cause of death in recent years (Centre for Health Protection, Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2010). Before 2001, deaths due to dementia were identified by ICD-9. However, many deaths due to dementia were not coded accordingly in the ICD-9 system (Centre for Health Protection, Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2005). Hence, this chapter reviews only trends in dementia mortality in recent years.

5.1 Mortality trends of dementia

In Hong Kong there were a total of 337 deaths in 2007 (accounting for 0.8% of all deaths) where dementia was the underlying cause (ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31) (131 males, 206 females), with 64% of these deaths occurring among people aged 85 years and above (Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2008). Among those aged 60 and above, the number of deaths from dementia has been increasing gradually since 2001 (Figure 5.1) (Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2008).



Data source: Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2008)

The crude mortality rate from dementia increased slightly from 4.1 per 100,000 in 2001 to 4.9 per 100,000 in 2007. However, the age-standardised mortality rate from dementia increased from 2001 to 2002, decreased from 2002 to 2003 and remained stable between 2003 (30.5 per 100,000) and 2007 (29.0 per 100,000) among those aged 60 and above (Figure 5.2).

Males and females have different trends in dementia mortality. While the age-standardised mortality rate from dementia followed a decreasing trend in women aged 60 and above between 2001 and 2007, the rate for men decreased from 2002 to 2003, increased from 2003 to 2004 and remained stable between 2004 and 2007 (Figure 5.2) (Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2008). Underlying reasons for the differences are not entirely known but is thought to include genetic, environmental, and social factors. Females had a higher mortality rate than males among the older group of 85 years and above. There also exists variation in risk factor between males and females. In addition, more females are surviving to advanced ages, and thus the rate would be higher.





* The age-adjusted mortality rates used the Hong Kong population as of mid-2007 as the standard. Data source: Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2008)

The mortality rates increased exponentially with age. In 2007, while males aged 70 to 84 had a higher mortality rate from dementia than their female counterparts, the reverse was observed for those aged 85 and above (Figure 5.3) (Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2008).



Figure 5.3 Age-specific mortality rates for dementia (per 100,000) in Hong Kong, by age group and sex, 2007

It should be noted that dementia mortality rates are based on underlying cause of death as entered on a death certificate by a physician, and many individuals may have had competing causes of death which were actually complications of dementia. Consequently, some misclassification of reported mortality might occur in individuals with competing causes of death, as well as the possible underreporting of dementia as the cause of death. Hence, we used the attributable risk methodology to estimate the deaths attributable to dementia in order to show the actual burden of dementia. The attributable fraction (AF) is the proportion of cost (e.g. its mortality, disease burden or dollar cost) that can be attributed to a risk factor after controlling for confounding factors. Applying this to the population gives the population attributable fraction (PAF) or the proportion of the cost for the population that is attributable to the risk factor. The PAF is estimated as: PAF = Prevalence \times (Relative Risk – 1) / [(Prevalence \times (Relative Risk – 1)) + 1], where prevalence refers to the prevalence rate of dementia in the population of interest and relative risk is the risk of someone with dementia incurring this cost compared with someone without dementia. This PAF is then applied to the total cost for the population of interest.

The relative risk of all-causes mortality among people with dementia compared to those without is 2.38 for people aged 60 to 84, with a smaller relative risk for older ages (Mathers and Leonardi, 2003). We estimated that in Hong Kong, 4,391 deaths among older people in 2006 could be attributed to dementia (that is, a rate of 400.7 per 100,000 population) using the prevalence rates of dementia estimated in Chapter 3.

5.2 Comparison of mortality with other countries

Based on the WHO estimates, Figure 5.4 shows the trends in mortality rates of dementia in Hong Kong and other countries from 2002 to 2004. Standardised to the WHO standard population, it was found that the age-adjusted mortality rate for dementia in Hong Kong was lower than the United States, the United Kingdom, Australia, and China, but higher than Singapore and Japan (WHO, 2004a, 2009). Caution should be exercised when comparing the rate across different countries because many people would have been recorded as dying from another cause which was itself a complication of dementia, and this can contribute to the difference in dementia mortality across studies.



Figure 5.4 Age-adjusted* mortality rates for dementia (per 100,000), by country, 2002-2004

* The age-adjusted mortality rates used the WHO standard population as the standard. Data sources: Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2008); WHO (2004a, 2009) 57

5.2.1 United States

In the United States, the age-standardised mortality rate for Alzheimer's disease (ICD-10: G30) among people aged 65 and above increased by 37% from 128.8 per 100,000 population in 1999 to 176.9 per 100,000 in 2006. The mortality rates increased sharply with age. In 2006, the mortality rate for Alzheimer's disease among those aged 65 to 74 was 20.2 per 100,000 while that among those aged 85 and above was 848.3 per 100,000 (Table 5.1) (National Center for Health Statistics of the United States, 2010).

Table 5.1 Mortality rates for Alzheimer's disease [#] (per 100,000) in the United States, by age group, 1999-2006						
Age group	1999	2000	2002	2004	2006	
45-64	0.8	0.9	0.8	0.9	1.0	
65-74	17.4	18.7	19.7	19.7	20.2	
75-84	129.5	139.6	158.1	168.7	175.6	
85+	601.3	667.7	752.3	818.8	848.3	
65+ (age-adjusted*)	128.8	141.2	158.7	170.6	176.9	

ICD-10: G30

*The age-adjusted mortality rates used the U.S. standard population in 2000 as the standard. Data source: National Center for Health Statistics of the United States (2010)

5.2.2 United Kingdom

In the United Kingdom, the age-standardised mortality rate for dementia (ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31) among the population aged 60 and above increased from 160.3 per 100,000 in 2001 to 177.0 per 100,000 in 2007. The mortality rates increased with age for both genders, and females aged 80 and above tended to have a substantially higher mortality rate than their male counterparts. In 2007, the mortality rates for dementia were 116.4 per 100,000 and 226.3 per 100,000 for males and females, respectively (Table 5.2) (Office for National Statistics of the United Kingdom, 2002-2006, 2008).

			b	y age	group	and se	ex, 200	01-2007	7			•	
Age	2001			2003			2005			2007			
group	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total	
60-64	5.5	5.3	5.4	4.6	5.4	5.0	5.2	4.9	5.0	6.1	5.5	5.8	
65-69	15.6	11.7	13.6	12.0	13.2	12.6	12.3	11.6	11.9	14.9	13.1	13.9	
70-74	40.9	36.3	38.4	41.4	41.7	41.6	37.5	35.8	36.6	39.9	41.1	40.5	
75-79	125.0	124.5	124.7	117.5	130.5	124.9	115.0	117.7	116.5	109.0	127.2	119.2	
80-84	286.5	319.4	307.2	281.8	344.2	320.7	265.7	336.1	309.1	303.1	363.9	339.9	
85+	837.6	1,087.1	1,017.7	848.1	1,214.7	1,110.2	755.1	1,137.5	1,022.5	848.4	1,227.4	1,109.0	
60+	108.8	200.3	160.3	107.8	217.7	169.2	102.9	205.7	159.9	116.4	226.3	177.0	

Table 5.2 Mortality rates for dementia[#] (per 100,000) in England and Wales,

ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31

Data source: Office for National Statistics of the United Kingdom (2002-2006, 2008)

5.2.3 Australia

In Australia, the number of deaths from dementia (ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31) gradually increased from 3,375 in 1998 to 4,773 in 2005, and then sharply increased in years 2006 (6,719) and 2007 (7,521). The sudden increase might probably be due to an increased tendency for certifiers to identify dementia as a cause of death as reflected by a substantial increase in the number of deaths due to vascular dementia and unspecified dementia (Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2009).

Standardised by age, the mortality rates for dementia (ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31) remained stable between 1999 and 2003. The mortality rates from dementia increased sharply with age for both genders, and females aged 80 and above had a higher mortality rate than their male counterparts. In 2003, the mortality rates for dementia among those aged 85 and above were 770.2 per 100,000 and 1,035.7 per 100,000 for males and females, respectively (Table 5.3) (The Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2007).

59

Table 5	.3 Mor	rtality rat	es for c	dement	tia [#] (per $^{\prime}$	100,000 2002	0) in Au	stralia,	
	1999				2001	2005		2003	
Age group	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total
0-59	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.3
60-64	3.1	5.2	4.2	5.6	2.7	4.1	6.6	5.1	5.9
65-69	14.1	11.0	12.5	10.7	9.2	10.0	9.3	10.9	10.1
70-74	42.8	30.9	36.5	34.3	32.6	33.4	29.1	26.1	27.5
75-79	86.7	78.3	81.9	89.7	80.8	84.7	93.9	77.4	84.8
80-84	221.1	246.9	237.1	220.7	225.5	223.6	228.4	250.8	241.9
85+	729.4	908.5	853.9	677.5	958.5	871.7	770.2	1,035.7	952.3
Total (crude)	12.4	24.8	18.6	12.8	26.8	19.8	14.4	29.9	22.2
Total (age-adjusted*)	18.3	20.5	19.9	17.4	20.8	19.8	18.7	22.2	21.1

ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31

*The age-adjusted rates used the 30 June 2001 Australian population as the standard. Data source: The Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2007)

5.2.4 China

In China, mortality rates for dementia are not readily available. A different measure is presented here for reference. It should be noted that this measure is not comparable to the others presented in this report as this measure only covered dementia patients.

Based on a 40-month follow-up study in Shanghai in 2001, the mortality rate among dementia patients aged 55 and above in a 40-month period was 6.1 per 1,000 person-years. The mortality rates increased with age for both genders and reached 120.5 per 1,000 person-years and 115.9 per 1,000 person-years for males and females aged 90 and above, respectively (Table 5.4) (Hong *et al.*, 2005).

Age group	Male	Female
55-59	0.0	0.0
60-64	0.9	0.0
65-69	0.0	0.7
70-74	1.0	1.6
75-79	9.8	8.4
80-84	10.3	20.0
85-89	78.9	63.4
90+	120.5	115.9
55+	5.3	6.6

5.2.5 Singapore

Information on mortality of dementia in Singapore is not readily available.

5.2.6 Japan

In Japan, the mortality rate for dementia (ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31) among the population aged 60 and above increased from 11.6 per 100,000 in 1997 to 25.6 per 100,000 in 2008. The age-specific mortality rates also increased sharply with age for both genders. In 2008, the mortality rate for dementia among those aged 60 to 64 years was 2.3 per 100,000 while that among those aged 85 or above was 166.5 per 100,000. Males had higher dementia mortality rates than their female counterparts until the age of 85 (Table 5.5) (Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan, 2010).

| 25.5 | Mort | ality | rate | es for | dem | enti | a# (pe | er 10 | 0,00 | 0) in .

 | Japa
 | n, b
 | y age | grou | лр, 1 | 997-2 | 2008
 |
|------|--------------------------------|---|--|---|---|--|--|--|---
--

--

--
--|--|--|--|---|--|
| | 1997 | | | 1 999 | | | 2001 | | | 2003

 |
 |
 | 2005 | | | 2008 |
 |
| Male | Female | Total | Male | Female | Total | Male | Female | Total | Male | Female

 | Total
 | Male
 | Female | Total | Male | Female | Total
 |
| 2.3 | 1.7 | 2.0 | 2.6 | 1.5 | 2.0 | 2.4 | 1.4 | 1.9 | 2.3 | 1.6

 | 1.9
 | 2.3
 | 1.7 | 2.0 | 2.9 | 1.9 | 2.3
 |
| 3.1 | 3.0 | 3.1 | 3.9 | 3.3 | 3.6 | 4.1 | 2.9 | 3.4 | 4.8 | 2.6

 | 3.7
 | 4.5
 | 3.1 | 3.7 | 5.3 | 3.7 | 4.5
 |
| 5.8 | 4.8 | 5.2 | 6.4 | 5.0 | 5.6 | 6.9 | 5.3 | 6.0 | 7.4 | 4.6

 | 5.9
 | 7.1
 | 5.4 | 6.2 | 9.6 | 6.7 | 8.0
 |
| 10.6 | 8.1 | 9.0 | 12.9 | 9.8 | 11.0 | 14.4 | 10.1 | 11.8 | 14.9 | 9.9

 | 12.0
 | 15.9
 | 11.0 | 13.1 | 20.7 | 14.8 | 17.3
 |
| 27.7 | 26.0 | 26.6 | 26.9 | 24.8 | 25.5 | 31.5 | 29.1 | 29.9 | 31.1 | 25.2

 | 27.2
 | 30.9
 | 27.0 | 28.4 | 47.1 | 36.8 | 40.8
 |
| 77.1 | 89.7 | 86.0 | 85.5 | 102.6 | 97.6 | 96.4 | 114.9 | 109.5 | 101.6 | 111.8

 | 108.9
 | 102.3
 | 124.3 | 118.2 | 144.9 | 174.6 | 166.5
 |
| 9.4 | 13.3 | 11.6 | 10.7 | 15.4 | 13.3 | 12.2 | 17.7 | 15.3 | 13.1 | 17.5

 | 15.6
 | 13.5
 | 20.6 | 17.5 | 19.8 | 30.2 | 25.6
 |
| | 2.3 3.1 5.8 10.6 27.7 77.1 9.4 | S.5 Mort 1997 1997 Male Female 2.3 1.7 3.1 3.0 5.8 4.8 10.6 8.1 27.7 260 77.1 89.7 9.4 13.3 | S.S. Wortality 1997 Male Female Total 2.3 1.7 2.0 3.1 3.0 3.1 5.8 4.8 5.2 10.6 8.1 9.0 27.7 26.0 26.6 77.1 89.7 86.0 9.4 13.3 11.6 | Solution Solution | Book IP97 1999 Male Female Total Male Female 2.3 1.7 2.0 2.6 1.5 3.1 3.0 3.1 3.9 3.3 5.8 4.8 5.2 6.4 5.0 10.6 8.1 9.0 12.9 9.8 27.7 26.0 26.6 26.9 24.8 77.1 89.7 86.0 85.5 102.6 9.4 13.3 11.6 10.7 15.4 | Absolute State State | All Female Total Male 2.3 1.7 2.0 2.6 1.5 2.0 2.4 3.1 3.0 3.1 3.9 3.3 3.6 4.1 5.8 4.8 5.2 6.4 5.0 5.6 6.9 10.6 8.1 9.0 12.9 9.8 11.0 14.4 2.7.7 26.0 26.6 26.9 24.8 25.5 31.5 7.7.1 89.7 86.0 85.5 102.6 97.6 96.4 9.4 13.3 11.6 10.7 15.4 13.3 12.2 | Absolute State State | Above table t | Abortality rates for demential (per 1000) 1997 1999 2001 Male Female Total Male Male Total Male Female Total Male Female Total Male Female Total Male Total Male <td>B 5.5 Mortality rates for dementia# (per 10000) (per 1997) 1997 1999 2001 2003 Male Female Total Male Female 2.3 1.7 2.0 2.6 1.5 2.0 2.4 1.4 1.9 2.3 1.6 3.1 3.0 3.1 3.9 3.3 3.6 4.1 2.9 3.4 4.8 2.6 5.8 4.88 5.2 6.4 5.0 5.6 6.9 5.3 6.0 7.4 4.6 10.6 8.1 9.0 12.9 9.8 11.0 14.4 10.1 11.8 14.9 9.9 <!--</td--><td>B 5.5 Wort-lity rates for demential (per 1090) in Japa 1997 1999 2001 2003 Male Female Total Male Female Male Female Total Male Female Total Male Store Male Male<td>Above the series of the series</td><td>Boom Subset sub</td><td>Abortality rates for demonstrate types and space types of the type of type</td><td>Boometry states for demetry elements(perturble)</td><td>B S.S Wortslity rates for dementia[#] (per 100,000) in Japan by the set of the set of</td></td></td> | B 5.5 Mortality rates for dementia# (per 10000) (per 1997) 1997 1999 2001 2003 Male Female Total Male Female 2.3 1.7 2.0 2.6 1.5 2.0 2.4 1.4 1.9 2.3 1.6 3.1 3.0 3.1 3.9 3.3 3.6 4.1 2.9 3.4 4.8 2.6 5.8 4.88 5.2 6.4 5.0 5.6 6.9 5.3 6.0 7.4 4.6 10.6 8.1 9.0 12.9 9.8 11.0 14.4 10.1 11.8 14.9 9.9 </td <td>B 5.5 Wort-lity rates for demential (per 1090) in Japa 1997 1999 2001 2003 Male Female Total Male Female Male Female Total Male Female Total Male Store Male Male<td>Above the series of the series</td><td>Boom Subset sub</td><td>Abortality rates for demonstrate types and space types of the type of type</td><td>Boometry states for demetry elements(perturble)</td><td>B S.S Wortslity rates for dementia[#] (per 100,000) in Japan by the set of the set of</td></td> | B 5.5 Wort-lity rates for demential (per 1090) in Japa 1997 1999 2001 2003 Male Female Total Male Female Male Female Total Male Female Total Male Store Male Male <td>Above the series of the series</td> <td>Boom Subset sub</td> <td>Abortality rates for demonstrate types and space types of the type of type</td> <td>Boometry states for demetry elements(perturble)</td> <td>B S.S Wortslity rates for dementia[#] (per 100,000) in Japan by the set of the set of</td> | Above the series of the series | Boom Subset sub | Abortality rates for demonstrate types and space types of the type of type | Boometry states for demetry elements(perturble) | B S.S Wortslity rates for dementia[#] (per 100,000) in Japan by the set of the set of |

ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31

Data source: Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan (2010)

5.3 Summary

Dementia is the tenth most common cause of death in Hong Kong. In 2007, 337 people were recorded as dying from dementia. Although the age-standardised mortality rate from dementia among people aged 60 and above remained stable between 2003 (30.5 per 100,000) and 2007 (29.0 per 100,000), the number of deaths from dementia increased gradually among those aged 60 and above during the same period, probably driven by the ageing population. Based on the WHO estimation, the age-standardised mortality rate for dementia in Hong Kong was lower than the United States, the United Kingdom, Australia, and China, but higher than Singapore and Japan in years 2002 and 2004.

Burden of Disability from Dementia in Hong Kong



Chapter 6 Burd

Burden of Disability from Dementia in Hong Kong

With the increase in life expectancy, disability associated with dementia has become a common feature in an ageing society. Disability affects the health and quality of life of older people and is associated with a frequent use of health care and social services, thus placing a large burden on patients, caregivers and society. This chapter reviews the relationship between dementia and functional disability in older people and estimates life expectancy at age 60 with and without dementia, and the burden of dementia in Hong Kong in 2010 and 2036.

6.1 Dementia and disability

Dementia is a major contributor to disability. In a recent article about the relationship between cognitive function and disability among older people, Kuo et al. (2007) showed that cognitive function was associated with multiple domains of disability, including activities of daily living (ADL), instrumental activities of daily living, leisure and social activities and lower extremity mobility. People with mild cognitive impairment also exhibited higher risk for loss of independent ADL (Greiner et al., 1996), and more gait and balance impairment (Boyle et al., 2007) than cognitively normal people. Several prospective studies also found significant associations between dementia and functional disability as measured by ADL over three to four years (Agüero-Torres et al., 1998; Sauvaget et al., 2002). In a population-based survey of elderly Chinese, ADL dependence was associated with dementia and some other medical conditions (Chen et al., 1995). Occurrence of hip fractures was also elevated among older patients with dementia (Weller and Schatzker, 2004). Plausible explanations for this association have been proposed. Cognitive impairment may affect people's ability to perform motor tasks and consequently reduce muscle strength, resulting in poor physical function and greater risk of falling. Nourhashémi et al. (2002) found that low cognitive function was associated with muscle loss in a group of over 7,000 community-dwelling older women. Rogers and Jarrot (2008) also revealed that cognitive status was a significant predictor of handgrip strength, independent of age and sex. Nevertheless, some studies found that functional decline was the predisposing factor of the development of cognitive impairment and the onset of dementia (Alfaro-Acha et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2006).

As in other Western countries, the population in Hong Kong is ageing rapidly and therefore the increase in prevalence of dementia among the elderly is concerning because, evidence has shown that dementia is associated with increased risk of physical disability. An earlier 18-month follow-up study of elderly Hong Kong Chinese aged 70 and above conducted in 1991-1994 found that dementia was one of the main chronic diseases associated with mild to severe functional limitation (as measured by the Barthel Index) among the subjects (Woo *et al.*, 1998). Auyeung *et al.* (2008) found that poor physical function and muscle strength coexisted with cognitive impairment, independent of muscle mass. Most recently, Tam *et al.* (2008) found that even for older people without dementia, decreased cognitive function was associated with functional impairment. Thus, the high prevalence of cognitive impairment, dementia, and functional disability among older people indicates the need for more focused attention on clinical and public health approaches to reduce this disease and disability burden in this population.

Stigma and social exclusion associated with dementia may also result in excess disability (Sabat, 2009). Previous studies have shown that stigma attached to psychiatric disorders may harm selfesteem (Link *et al.*, 2001) and was associated with a lower sense of psychological well-being and life satisfaction (Markowitz, 1998). Stigma associated with mental illness also prevents people from disclosing their problem and seeking appropriate help (Wahl, 1999), thereby delaying recognition, diagnosis, and treatment. Despite its negative consequences, stigma associated with mental illness has received limited attention. In Hong Kong, a recent survey shows there is likely stigma related to dementia (Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2010). The level of health literacy relating to dementia was also low among the lay public as well as health care professionals (Chau and Mak *et al.*, 2010; Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2010). Therefore, public education is needed to combat stigma to allow timely recognition and diagnosis of dementia for improving dementia care.

6.2 Life expectancy

Using the Hong Kong Life Tables 2006-2036 (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2007a) and estimates of the relative risk of mortality from dementia from the GBD study (Mathers and Leonardi, 2003), we estimated life expectancy at age 60 in Hong Kong, with and without dementia. An overseas study showed that the relative risk of mortality in four years among people aged 55 and above with dementia compared to those without was 2.4 (Jagger *et al.*, 2000). Despite people with dementia having a higher risk of dying compared to those without, dementia patients in Hong Kong are expected to live for another 16 years for males and 22 years for females at the age of 60 (Figure 6.1-6.2, Table 6.1).

65



Figure 6.2 Survival probability for females with or without dementia in Hong Kong, 2006



W	ith and without	dementia in Hong	Kong, by sex, 200)6
	General population	Population without dementia	Population with dementia	Difference
Male	22	23	16	7
Female	27	29	22	7

6.3 Estimation of Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs)

Burden of disease is a concept relating to loss of life, health and wellbeing. It can be quantified by Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs) which combine the impact of premature mortality and morbidity. The premature mortality component is measured in terms of years of life lost (YLLs) and the morbidity component in terms of years of life span living in states of less than full health (years lost due to disability, YLDs). The burden of dementia in terms of DALYs has been studied across the world. According to the Dementia in Europe Yearbook 2008, dementia including Alzheimer's disease contributed 2,799,000 DALYs (or 350 DALYs per 100,000 population) in Europe (Alzheimer Europe, 2008). In Australia, an estimate of 101,762 DALYs were lost due to dementia in 2006, and the number was projected to increase to 236,452 in 2031, an increase of over 130%. DALYs lost due to dementia in the Australian population aged 65 and above made up over 90% of DALYs lost to dementia in the Australian population (The Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW), 2007). The following section presents the methods and results of the estimation of the burden of disease from dementia in Hong Kong.

6.3.1 Years of Life Lost (YLLs)

YLLs are calculated based on the age at which the person dies and the life expectancy for people of that age (as determined by a life table) (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2007a). In 2006, the 306 deaths among people aged 60 and above where dementia (ICD-10: F01, F03, G30, G31) was the underlying cause of death resulted in almost 2,000 YLLs (Table 6.2). About 58% of these YLLs were for females and 82% were for people over the age of 75.

6.3.2 Years Lost due to Disability (YLDs)

YLDs from dementia are calculated by multiplying the number of people with dementia in Hong Kong by the disability weight that applies to them. It is assumed that all people with dementia in 2006 experienced their condition for the entire year. Based on the Dutch weights from the GBD study of WHO (Murray and Lopez, 1996; Stouthard *et al.*, 1997), disability weights for mild, moderate and severe dementia are 0.27, 0.63, and 0.94, respectively. Because disability weights for dementia are defined for different levels of severity of dementia, the estimation of YLDs required the average disability weight to be calculated. Based on a local study conducted by Chiu *et al.* (2002) the proportions of mild, moderate and severe dementia were 65.6%, 25.0%, and 9.4%, respectively. Therefore, combined with the disability weights listed above, the average disability weight for dementia is calculated as $(0.656 \times 0.27) + (0.25 \times 0.63) + (0.094 \times 0.94) = 0.42$. The YLDs due to dementia is thus calculated by multiplying the number of people with dementia by the disability weight and the life span with dementia. This shows that, overall, there were about 284,000 YLDs due to dementia for people aged 60 and above in 2006.

6.3.3 Disability-Adjusted Life Years (DALYs)

The total burden of disease from dementia, measured in DALYs is the sum of the burden from premature death (YLLs) and the burden of disability (YLDs). In total, about 286,000 years of healthy life were lost due to dementia for people aged 60 and above in Hong Kong in 2006. The majority of burden was due to disability, with YLDs making up 99.3% of DALYs. The remaining 0.7% of the burden was due to the YLLs from dementia (Table 6.2).

Table 6.2 DALYs due to dementia among people aged 60 and above in Hong Kong, by sex, 2006				
Aged 60+	Male	Female	Total	
YLLs	839	1,148	1,987	
YLDs	82,212	202,114	284,326	
DALYs	83,051	203,262	286,313	

Note: Individual cells may not sum to total due to rounding. Data source: Authors' calculations

6.4 Summary

Dementia is the leading cause of functional disability in older people. However, limited awareness of dementia denies its existence or attaches stigma to the condition, leading to excess disability. The burden of disability associated with dementia is substantial. In 2006, about 286,000 years of healthy life (DALYs) were lost due to dementia in Hong Kong. The majority of the burden was due to disability, with about 284,000 YLDs making up 99.3% of DALYs. The remaining 0.7% of the burden was due to the estimated premature mortality, 2,000 YLLs from dementia.



Economic Burden from Dementia in Hong Kong



Economic Burden from Dementia in Hong Kong

Because of the increasing number of persons suffering from dementia, costs of care and nursing of people with dementia have an enormous economic impact on the health care and social services systems (Leung *et al.*, 2003). The worldwide cost of dementia was estimated to be US\$ 315.4 billion in 2005, whereas informal care constitutes over one-third of the costs (37%) (Wimo *et al.*, 2007). In Hong Kong, the economic burden of informal care is particularly substantial because the majority of elderly people living in the community receive care from informal caregivers (Chow, 1993). A telephone survey conducted between 2003 and 2004 showed that primary caregivers in Hong Kong had poorer physical and mental health and such caregivers were the major sources of financial support in caring for the elderly (Ho *et al.*, 2007; You *et al.*, 2008). Wimo *et al.* (2007) estimated that the direct costs and informal care costs in Hong Kong totalled US\$ 1.1 to 2.1 billion in 2005. According to Wimo *et al.* (2007), Hong Kong was found to have a similar amount of costs per dementia patient as Japan and Singapore, but higher than China and lower than the United States, the United Kingdom and Australia. This chapter examines the direct and indirect costs of dementia. Examples of direct costs include costs of hospital admissions and institutional care, while costs of informal care are examples of indirect costs.

7.1 Hospitalisation

According to the Hospital Authority statistics, there were 3,050 inpatient discharges and deaths (inpatient episodes) with dementia (ICD-10: F00-F03, G30) as the principal diagnosis, in both public and private hospitals, in Hong Kong in 2006 (98% in public hospitals) (Figure 7.1) (Hospital Authority of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2003-2009). Assuming 78% of these episodes came from those aged 60 and above and the mean bed-day of these episodes was 25 days, we estimated the annual cost of hospitalisation for dementia in people aged 60 and above by multiplying the number of episodes with the mean bed-day and the standard public ward fee per day. The standard public ward fee (i.e. a cost recovery charge) per day was HK\$ 3,300 in 2006 (Special Supplement No. 4 to Gazette No. 13/2003, 2003). It was estimated that the annual cost of hospitalisation for dementia in people aged 60 and 2, 3,300 in 2006 (Special Supplement No. 4 to Gazette No. 13/2003, 2003). It was estimated that the annual cost of hospitalisation for dementia the standard public (3,050 × 0.776 × 25.3 × \$3,300) in Hong Kong in 2006.



Figure 7.1 Number of inpatient episodes with principle diagnosis of dementia in Hong Kong in both public and private sectors, 2001-2007

Data source: Hospital Authority of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2003-2009)

Table 7.1 Estimated cost of hospitalisation for people aged 60 and abovewith dementia in Hong Kong, 2006

Aged 60+	2006
Numbers of dementia inpatient episodes in both public and private hospitals	3,050
Estimated numbers of these episodes that were contributed by people aged 60 and ab	ove 2,367
Estimated mean bed-day of each of these episodes	25
Cost per inpatient bed-day (HK\$)	3,300
Estimated cost of hospitalisation (HK\$ million)	197
Data source Authors' sale vlations	

Data source: Authors' calculations

Using the same methodology as in section 3.2, we estimated that in 2006, there were about 90,806 people aged 60 and above with dementia living in both the community and institutional care in Hong Kong. The rate of hospital utilization among dementia patients aged 60 and above was estimated by dividing the number of dementia inpatient episodes contributed by people aged 60 and above was and above by the estimated number of people aged 60 and above with dementia in 2006, i.e.: 26.1 per 1,000 (2,367/ 90,806).
In section 3.2, we estimated that in 2010, there would be about 105,069 people aged 60 and above in Hong Kong with dementia. Assuming a constant rate of hospital utilization among dementia patients aged 60 and above between 2006 and 2010, the estimated annual cost of dementia inpatient episodes among people aged 60 and above would be around HK\$ 228 million in 2010 (Table 7.2). Using the same methodology and assuming that the rates remain the same, by 2036, the annual cost for hospitalisation would be expected to more than double to HK\$ 594 million (Table 7.2).

with dementia in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036		
Aged 60+	2010	2036
Projected number of people with dementia	105,069	273,449
Estimated number of dementia inpatient episodes (Projected number of people with dementia × rate of hospital utilization)	2,739	7,128
Estimated mean bed-days of each of these episodes	25	25
Cost per inpatient bed-day (HK\$)	3,300	3,300
Estimated cost of hospitalisation per year (HK\$ million)	228	594

Table 7.2 Estimated cost of hospitalisation for people aged 60 and abovewith dementia in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036

Data source: Authors' calculations

These estimates, however, need to be interpreted with caution because episodes related to complications of dementia, e.g. pneumonia, were not coded under dementia and thus leading to underestimation of the cost of hospitalisation of dementia. In addition, the above estimates were conservative estimate only.

Hence, we used the attributable risk methodology to estimate the hospitalisation costs attributable to dementia in order to show the actual burden of dementia. The attributable cost of hospitalisation was estimated using (i) the number of inpatient episodes for all causes of admission in 2006 being 531,819 (Hospital Authority of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2008), (ii) age-sex-specific prevalence rates of dementia as presented in Chapter 3, (iii) relative risk of hospitalisation associated with dementia being 3.68 (Bynum *et al.*, 2004), (iv) an average bed-days of 8 days per stay (not disease specific), and (v) a unit cost of an inpatient bed-day based on the charge for non-eligible persons in Hong Kong being HK\$ 3,300 (Special Supplement No. 4 to Gazette No. 13/2003, 2003). The attributable cost of hospitalisation for dementia among people aged 60 and above was estimated to be around HK\$ 2.5 billion in 2006. It is estimated that the attributable cost of hospitalisation for dementia among people aged 60 and above would be around HK\$ 2.9 billion in 2010. By 2036, it would be expected to increase to HK\$ 7.6 billion.

7.2 Institutional care

7.2.1 Government subsidised institutional care places

In section 3.2, we estimated that in 2010, there would be about 18,666 people aged 60 and above living in institutional care in Hong Kong with dementia. Based on statistics provided by the Social Welfare Department (SWD), about 32% of institutional places were subsidised by the Hong Kong government in 2010 (Social Welfare Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2010). Therefore, it was estimated that 6,036 people with dementia would be living in government subsidised places in Hong Kong in 2010.

Based on the report published by the Audit Commission of Hong Kong (2002), the estimated average government subsidies for providing residence services for the elderly in 2001 was about HK\$ 97,311 per place per year (HK\$ 2,417.6 million / 24,844 places). Based on the SWD figures, the average charge for a subsidised place each month paid by the elderly or their family caregivers was approximately HK\$ 1,755 (or HK\$ 21,060 per year) in 2010 (SWD, 2010). Hence, the cost for a government subsidised institutional care place was taken as HK\$ 118,371 (=HK\$ 97, 311 + HK\$ 21,060) per year.

We estimated that the costs of government subsidised institutional care for people aged 60 and above with dementia would be around HK\$ 714 million in 2010 (Table 7.3). Assuming a constant percentage of government subsidised places among all institutional places between 2010 and 2036, using the same methodology, by 2036, cost of government subsidised institutional care for people aged 60 and above with dementia would increase to around HK\$ 1,853 million (Table 7.3).

Table 7.3 Estimated cost of government subsidised institutional care for people aged 60 and above with dementia in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036

Aged 60+	2010	2036
Projected number of people with dementia in institutional care	18,666	48,417
Proportion of government subsidised places among all institutional places	32.3%	32.3%
Projected number of people with dementia living in government subsidised places	6,036	15,655
Costs per place per year (HK\$ million)	0.118	0.118
Estimated annual cost of government subsidised institutional care for dementia patients aged 60 and above (HK\$ million)	714	1,853

Data source: Authors' calculations

7.2.2 Private institutional care places

Since about two-thirds of institutional care places were not subsidised by government, we estimated that 12,631 and 32,762 people aged 60 and above with dementia would be living in places not subsidised by government in Hong Kong in 2010 and 2036, respectively. Although places not subsidised by government include private homes and institutions run by non-governmental organisations, for simplicity, we used private institutional care places to describe both categories. Based on a survey conducted by the Consumer Council, the average charges for a private institutional care place was around HK\$ 6,000 per month (Consumer Council, 2006). We estimated that the costs of private institutional care for people aged 60 and above with dementia would be around HK\$ 909 million in 2010. Assuming a constant percentage of private institutional care places among all institutional places between 2010 and 2036, using the same methodology, by 2036, cost of private institutional care for people aged 60 and above with dementia would increase to around HK\$ 2,359 million (Table 7.4).

Table 7.4 Estimated cost of private institutional care for people aged 60 and above with dementia in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036

2010	2036
12,631	32,762
0.072	0.072
909	2,359
	2010 12,631 0.072 909

7.2.3 Estimated total cost of institutional care

We estimated the total cost of institutional care for patients aged 60 and above with dementia by totalling the costs for government subsidised institutional care places and the costs for private institutional care places. It was estimated that in 2010, the annual cost of institutional care in people aged 60 and above was around HK\$ 1,624 million. By 2036, it would increase to around HK\$ 4,212 million. Nevertheless, these estimates have not taken into account subsidies from the non-governmental organisations.

7.3 Informal care

Most people with dementia receive care at home initially, with day-to-day personal needs supported by family caregivers. Therefore, the cost of informal care for dementia is one of the main burdens to society. Costing informal care and unpaid work is indeed a controversial and complicated issue, and several methods have been proposed. Informal care should be valued by the opportunity cost of the caregivers' time; however, identifying this opportunity cost is not straightforward.

We estimated the cost of informal care by valuing the alternative paid employments of the time spent on caring. Using a median wage from main employment of HK\$ 10,000 per month in 2006 as reference (Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2007c), it was estimated that the opportunity cost of this informal care for people aged 60 and above with dementia was around HK\$ 10,368 million in 2010. By 2036, this would increase to HK\$ 27,004 million.

Table 7.5 Estimated cost of informal care for people aged 60 and above with dementia in Hong Kong, 2010 and 2036

Aged 60+	2010	2036
Projected number of people with dementia living in the community	86,402	225,032
Median monthly income from main employment (HK\$)	10,000	10,000
Estimated cost of informal care per year (HK\$ million)	10,368	27,004
Data source: Authors' calculations		

7.4 Summary

Institutional care and informal care are the major components for costs of dementia. In 2010, the cost of institutional care resulting from dementia in people aged 60 and above is estimated at around HK\$ 1,624 million, based on a prevalence estimate of 105,069 people with dementia in Hong Kong in 2010. By 2036, the cost of institutional care would increase by 1.6 times to around HK\$ 4,212 million per year. Costs of informal care are also projected to increase as the prevalence of dementia grows. Costs of informal care were estimated to be around HK\$ 10,368 million in 2010 and would increase to HK\$ 27,004 million by 2036. These estimates only include part of the costs involved in caring for dementia patients.

Chapter 8

Implications and Recommendations for Hong Kong



Chapter 8

Implications and Recommendations for Hong Kong

8.1 Awareness and stigma

There is a prevalent view among health and social care professionals as well as the lay public that dementia is an inevitable normal accompaniment of ageing, instead of a chronic disease which patients ultimately die from. There is lack of awareness that dementia makes the largest contribution to disability in China and other developing countries (Sousa *et al.*, 2009). In addition, it is not widely appreciated that poor physical function and muscle strength often co-exist with cognitive impairment (Auyeung *et al.*, 2008).

Furthermore there is anecdotal evidence of social concealment of the condition, which appears to carry some degree of stigma, resulting in social exclusion. Studies in other countries have documented reduced social contact after diagnosis, and different social interactions with friends and relatives (Werner and Heinik, 2008). Stigma may create a barrier between dementia sufferers and various medical and psychosocial interventions. Excess disability can be created as a result of how patients are treated by others (Sabat, 2009).

Recent surveys of lay public as well as health care professionals show that the level of health literacy relating to dementia is low (Chau and Mak *et al.*, 2010; Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, 2010). Therefore public education and training of health care professionals are both needed in raising awareness of the disease and its management. In particular there is a need to educate all on how to communicate with those who have dementia.

8.2 Prevention and early detection

Although few risk factors have been identified for Alzheimer's disease, which accounts for approximately 65% of dementia in Hong Kong (Chiu *et al.*, 1998), about one-third is caused by underlying cardiovascular disease resulting in stroke. There is evidence that a 'healthy lifestyle' is associated with a slower decline in cognitive function in large-scale prospective studies. A population-based study of more than 1,400 people showed that high age, low education, hypertension, hypercholesterolaemia, and obesity were associated with increased risk of dementia

20 years later (Kivipelto *et al.*, 2006). Therefore there is room for prevention or reduction of vascular dementia by modifying lifestyle: avoidance of smoking, alcohol in moderation, a diet rich in fruits, vegetables and fish but low in saturated fats, maintenance of optimal body weight, and regular physical activity. Detection and effective treatment of hypertension are also important. A scoring system for the prediction of the risk of late-life dementia in people of middle age on the basis of their risk profiles has been developed (Kivipelto *et al.*, 2006). It has been estimated that delaying the onset of dementia by two years could lead to a 20% reduction in Alzheimer's disease prevalence while a 5-year delay could result in a 50% reduction (Brookmeyer *et al.*, 1998).

Currently diagnosis tends to be made at a later stage of the disease, with up to 90% of people with mild dementia being undetected in the primary care setting. Cognitive function should be a regular feature of health assessment in the elderly in primary care, whether carried out by the family physician or a team of health professionals as part of a comprehensive geriatric assessment in community centres. Cognitive assessment is even more important in the hospital setting, as the majority of patients are elderly, especially in the medical wards. Management of multiple morbidities must take into account the presence or absence of cognitive impairment to be comprehensive.

Since assessment takes time, and doctors have limited time in hospitals as well as in clinics, the setting up of assessment teams by trained healthcare workers would be a solution, so that doctor consultation time is maximised to enable investigations and care plans to be formulated based on the report of assessment forms. Such a system has been in practice for primary care geriatricians' practices in the community in the United States.

8.3 Care and support for patients and their caregivers

Management of the disease includes optimizing physical health and cognition through lifestyle modification and cognitive exercises; detecting and treating behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD); providing information and long term support to caregivers. The use of cholinesterase inhibitors and/or other psychotropic drugs may be indicated, but should not be regarded as the mainstay of treatment. Other than pharmacological intervention, other modalities should include personal, cognitive and social rehabilitation. Empowerment of formal and informal caregivers through education, social support and counselling is needed to enhance their interactions with people with dementia, so that excess disability is kept to a minimum and quality of life is maximised (Sabat, 2009).

79

Dementia care would best be delivered by a multidisciplinary team in the primary care setting, where continuity of care is possible, supported by psycho-geriatricians and geriatricians in secondary or tertiary care settings. In this regard the primary care setting in Hong Kong is not supportive of elderly people with dementia, who often have multi-morbidities, in that few clinics have multi-disciplinary teams to carry out detailed assessments. Even in hospital settings, other than patients under geriatric teams, those not under their care may not receive optimal care.

In 1999-2000, Dementia Day Care in the community as well as Dementia Care units in institutional care homes for the elderly were piloted in the subvented sector as a result of a government commissioned consultancy. One centre was established by the Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust to run on a self-sustaining basis. The latter is now entirely self-sustaining, showing that this model of care is feasible other than government subvention. Day care programmes have been shown to reduce BPSD, caregiver stress, and the rate of functional decline. The use of telemedicine may also have a role in the delivery of group cognitive training programmes in such centres, by a professional in a remote site (Poon *et al.*, 2005). A recent study in Hong Kong showed that cognitive impairment, including dementia, is one of the main factors predisposing to admission to long term institutional care (Woo *et al.*, 2000). Improved support at the community level may delay admission, as suggested by a past survey (Chiu, unpublished data). Studies in Finland (Eloniemi-Sulkava *et al.*, 2001) and the United States (Gaugler *et al.*, 2005) also found that offering community-based support delayed admission into institutional care. Demand for such services is likely to increase as a result of the impact of population ageing.

Informal caregivers would need to be an integral part of care, however, the oldest old support ratio has been decreasing in other countries as well as in Hong Kong (Chau *et al.*, 2007; Robine *et al.*, 2007). A recent Hong Kong survey has shown that primary informal caregivers have worse health, more doctor visits, anxiety and depression, and weight loss compared with non-caregivers, and that all domains of health-related quality of life were adversely affected. Poorer physical and psychological outcomes were correlated with caregiver burden as measured by the Zarit Burden Scale (Ho *et al.*, 2009). A telephone survey has also found that patients with dementia who get lost in the community put a considerable psychological strain on their caregivers (Kwok *et al.*, 2010). Support for caregivers of dementia patients would need to be improved, to include both practical as well as psychological support. These may include caregiver education covering communication and caring skills for dementia patients, and the application of principles of bereavement used in palliative care, since there are similarities in the gradual loss of personhood of the family member such that the caregiver may be treated as a stranger. There is evidence that enhanced counselling and support treatment may reduce caregiver's depression (Mittelman *et al.*, 2004). Collaborative care packages including education on communication skills, caregiver coping skills, legal and financial advice, patient exercise guidelines, and caregiver guide may also improve quality of care and behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia for both people with dementia and their caregivers (Callahan *et al.*, 2006). Easily accessible day and respite care would also be important.

8.4 Long term institutional care

In the latter stages of dementia, when the patient becomes immobile, cannot swallow, and is doubly incontinent, institutional care may not be avoided. Cognitive impairment, including dementia, is one of the major factors influencing caregivers to opt for the choice of institutional care (Chau and Kwok *et al.*, 2010). There are issues of quality of care, autonomy and dignity that need to be addressed. Intermittent reports in the media in the past two decades have highlighted undesirable practices amounting to abuse. Quality of care depends to a large extent on adequate staff numbers (Woo *et al.*, 2005). The number of staff required for an institution depends on the dependency level of the residents, and the number required for an acceptable quality of care depending on case mix can be estimated in a simple way (Woo and Chau, 2009). Using this method, staff numbers in many institutions, particularly privately run ones, are not sufficient. It is recognized that there is a tension between quality and affordability, and this is unlikely to be resolved until the financing of long term care is addressed.

8.5 End of life care

There is a lack of awareness that dementia is a terminal illness, so that many people with advanced dementia do not receive palliative care. A study in the nursing home setting in the United States showed that compared to residents with cancer, those with dementia tend to have more non-palliative interventions (5% versus 25% tube fed), have inadequate symptom treatment, and fewer have advanced care planning (Mitchell *et al.*, 2004). The 6-month mortality is 25% and 18-month mortality is 55% in a recent survey of nursing home residents with advanced dementia (Mitchell *et al.*, 2009). These figures are comparable to those for more aggressive cancers. Pneumonia, febrile episodes and eating problems were common, as were distressing symptoms of dyspnea and pain. In spite of the terminal nature of the disease, burdensome interventions such as hospitalisation, emergency room visits, parenteral therapy and tube feeding occurred in 41% of such cases.

A survey in a non-acute hospital in Hong Kong revealed similar practices (Lee and Woo, 2008). During a 3-month period, 28 patients died of end-stage dementia, with a mean age of 88 years. About 82% were from institutional care. Their acute and convalescence hospital stays lasted for an average of 9.3 and 35.9 days respectively. The mean waiting time in accident and emergency department before admission was 140 minutes. During their last hospitalisation (acute and convalescent), a mean of 44 laboratory specimens were collected and 4.2 imaging tests were performed. During their last stay in the convalescence hospital, the end-stage dementia patients were kept nil by mouth for a mean of 3.3 days, were put on intravenous / subcutaneous fluids for 11.4 days and had taken antibiotics for 11.5 days. All these patients were incontinent and dysphagic, 79% were tube-fed and 57% were on a urinary catheter. The median Norton score was 9/20: 75% suffered at least one pressure ulcer and 7% had gangrenous limbs. About 20% had their arms restrained to prevent them from pulling off tubes and lines. About 82% were mute and the maximum AMT score among the rest was only 3. While half of these patients died of pneumonia and 18% died of bedsore or gangrene sepsis, dementia was never labelled as the principle diagnosis in the record and was labelled as a secondary diagnosis in only 29%.

It has been pointed out that palliative and hospice care could greatly improve the care of patients with advanced dementia resulting in better quality of life and greater caregiver satisfaction, at the same time reducing hospitalisation (Sachs, 2009). There is a need to raise awareness and improve the quality of care for such patients. A quality improvement initiative for such patients at the end of life has been developed and evaluated in a non-acute hospital, and integrated into part of the care plan (Woo and Lo *et al.*, 2009).

8.6 Legal and financial issues

Raising awareness of the use of the power of attorney for decisions regarding care plans as well as asset management is important, and may help reduce physical and financial abuse of those with dementia. Such services and advice should be easily accessible and user friendly.

The costs of care for patients with dementia can be considerable, covering expensive drugs as well as payment for long term social and medical care. It is likely that the financing of care for people with dementia would involve co-payment in addition to government provided resources. Perhaps such issues could be highlighted and debated so that a realistic strategy can be formulated. In this regard, societal ageist attitudes may be uncovered that indicate lower priorities be accorded to such patients where there are resource limitations.

8.7 Future research and service development

A research database covering various aspects of dementia in Hong Kong (such as epidemiology, pharmacological treatments, patients' and caregivers' needs, different modes of service delivery and evaluation, cost effectiveness) would be useful so that gaps in knowledge could be identified. Such information would be necessary to enable the development of a dementia strategy for Hong Kong.

The CADENZA Project, a Jockey Club Initiative for Seniors, being a collaborative effort between the Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust, the Faculty of Social Sciences of The University of Hong Kong, and the Faculty of Medicine of The Chinese University of Hong Kong, has been addressing some of the areas listed above. Supported by the Project, a public survey revealed poor knowledge relating to the care of people with dementia (Chau and Mak *et al.*, 2010). The Project also supported training of professionals and the lay public regarding elderly issues including dementia care (CADENZA, 2009a), supported a quality improvement initiative for end of life care in a non-acute hospital (Woo and Lo *et al.*, 2009), supported a study on the needs of caregivers and elderly people who require care with an emphasis on dementia (Chau and Kwok *et al.*, 2010) and initiated an integrated social-medical care model in the community where those with cognitive impairment may receive various services (CADENZA, 2009b).



Conclusion



Chapter 9

Conclusion

Almost 91,000 people aged 60 and above had dementia in Hong Kong in 2006, and over 105,000 in 2010. With the ageing population, the number of cases of dementia is expected to increase to about 273,000 by 2036. Dementia contributes significantly to disability and about 286,000 years of healthy life were lost due to dementia in Hong Kong in 2006. The majority of the burden caused by dementia was due to disability rather than premature death, with disability accounting for 99.3% of the total disease burden. Costs for dementia are enormous, and institutional care and informal care constitute the major components for financial costs of dementia. By 2036, the annual costs of institutional care would increase to around HK\$ 4,212 million, whilst the annual costs of informal care were projected to be HK\$ 27,004 million. With the publication of this report highlighting the impact of dementia on an ageing population, it is hoped that public awareness could be raised and a strategy developed to improve the quality of life and quality of care for those with dementia. Therefore, formulation of a dementia care strategy as part of a care of the elderly strategy would be important for Hong Kong, in view of the magnitude of the dementia burden.

References



References

- Access Economics (2006) Dementia in the Asia Pacific Region: the epidemic is here. *Available at http://www.alz.co.uk/research/files/apreport.pdf*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Access Economics (2009) Keeping dementia front of mind: incidence and prevalence 2009-2050. *Available at http://www.alzheimers.org.au/content.cfm?infopageid=6012.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Agüero-Torres H, Fratiglioni L, Guo Z, Viitanen M, von Strauss E & Winblad B (1998) Dementia is the major cause of functional dependence in the elderly: 3-year follow-up data from a population-based study. *American Journal of Public Health* **88**, 1452-1456.
- Alfaro-Acha A, Al Snih S, Raji MA, Kuo Y-F, Markides KS & Ottenbacher KJ (2006) Handgrip strength and cognitive decline in older Mexican Americans. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* **61**, 859-865.
- Alzheimer Europe (2008) Dementia in Europe Yearbook 2008. Available at http://ec.europa.eu/health/ ph_information/reporting/docs/2008_dementiayearbook_en.pdf. Accessed June, 2010.
- Alzheimer's Disease International (2009) World Alzheimer Report 2009. Available at http://www.alz. co.uk/research/files/WorldAlzheimerReport.pdf. Accessed June, 2010.
- Alzheimer's Society (2007) Dementia UK. Available at http://alzheimers.org.uk/site/scripts/ download_info.php?fileID=2. Accessed June, 2010.
- American Psychiatric Association (2000) *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders 4th ed.* (*DSM-IV-TR™, 2000*) [MB First, editor]. Washington, D.C.: American Psychiatric Association.
- American Psychiatric Association (2007) Practice guideline for the treatment of patients With Alzheimer's disease and other dementias, second edition. *Available at http://www. psychiatryonline.com/pracGuide/PracticePDFs/AlzPG101007.pdf.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Audit Commission of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2002) Director of Audit's reports Report No. 38. Available at http://www.aud.gov.hk/eng/pubpr_arpt/rpt_38.htm. Accessed June, 2010.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics (2009) Cause of death, Australia, 2007. Available at http://www.abs.gov. au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/DetailsPage/3303.02007?OpenDocument. Accessed June, 2010.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW) (2007) Dementia in Australia: national data analysis and development. *Available at http://www.aihw.gov.au/publications/index.cfm/title/10368*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Auyeung TW, Kwok T, Lee J, Leung PC, Leung J & Woo J (2008) Functional decline in cognitive impairment the relationship between physical and cognitive function. *Neuroepidemiology* **31**, 167-173.

- Bachman DL, Wolf PA, Linn RT, Knoefel JE, Cobb JL, Belanger AJ, *et al.* (1993) Incidence of dementia and probable Alzheimer's disease in a general population: the Framingham Study. *Neurology* 43, 515-519.
- Boyle PA, Wilson RS, Buchman AS, Aggarwal NT, Tang Y, Arvanitakis Z, *et al.* (2007) Lower extremity motor function and disability in mild cognitive impairment. *Experimental Aging Research* **33**, 355-371.
- Brookmeyer R, Gray S & Kawas C (1998) Projections of Alzheimer's disease in the United States and the public health impact of delaying disease onset. *American Journal of Public Health* **88**, 1337-1342.
- Bynum JPW, Rabins PV, Weller W, Niefeld M, Anderson GF & Wu AW (2004) The relationship between a dementia diagnosis, chronic illness, Medicare expenditures, and hospital use. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* **52**, 187-194.
- CADENZA, The Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust (2009a) Cadenza Training Programme. *Available at http://www.cadenza.hk/training*. Accessed June, 2010.
- CADENZA, The Hong Kong Jockey Club Charities Trust (2009b) Jockey Club CADENZA Hub. *Available at http://jcch.org.hk*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Callahan CM, Boustani MA, Unverzagt FW, Austrom MG, Damush TM, Perkins AJ, *et al.* (2006) Effectiveness of collaborative care for older adults with Alzheimer disease in primary care: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association* **295**, 2148-2157.
- Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2001) Special Topics Report No. 27. Available at http://www.censtatd.gov.hk/products_and_services/products/ publications/statistical_report/social_data/index_cd_B1130127_dt_detail.jsp. Accessed June, 2010.
- Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2005) Thematic Household Survey Report No. 21. Available at http://www.censtatd.gov.hk/ products_and_services/products/publications/statistical_report/social_data/index_cd_B1130221_ dt_detail.jsp. Accessed June, 2010.
- Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2007a) Hong Kong life tables 2001-2036. Available at http://www.censtatd.gov.hk/products_and_services/ products/publications/statistical_report/population_and_vital_events/index_cd_B112001603_dt_ detail.jsp. Accessed June, 2010.

- Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2007b) Hong Kong population projections 2007-2036. *Available at http://www.censtatd.gov.hk/ products_and_services/products/publications/statistical_report/population_and_vital_events/inde x_cd_B112001503_dt_detail.jsp.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2007c) 2006 Population By-census: main tables. *Available at http://www.bycensus2006.gov.hk/en/data/ data2/index.htm*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2009a) Hong Kong statistics - population by age group and sex. *Available at http://www.censtatd.gov. hk/showtableexcel2.jsp?tableID=002*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Census and Statistics Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2009b) Thematic Household Survey Report No. 40. *Available at http://www.censtatd.gov.hk/ products_and_services/products/publications/statistical_report/social_data/index_cd_B1130240_ dt_detail.jsp.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Centre for Health Protection, Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2005) Topical Health Report No. 5: comparability of cause-of-death coding between ICD-9 and ICD-10. *Available at http://www.chp.gov.hk/files/pdf/grp-Com_of_CoD_Cod_Bet_ICD9-10en-20051222.pdf*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Centre for Health Protection, Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2010) Age-standardised death rates by leading causes of death, 2001 – 2009. *Available at http:// www.chp.gov.hk/en/data/4/10/27/339.html*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Chau PH, Kwok T, Woo J, Chan F, Hui E & Chan KC (2010) Disagreement in preference for residential care between family caregivers and elders is greater among cognitively impaired elders group than cognitively intact elders group. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* **25**, 46-54.
- Chau PH, Mak B, Choy SY, Chan KC, Cheung SH & Woo J (2010) Raising health literacy and promoting empowerment to meet the challenges of aging in Hong Kong. *Educational Gerontology* **36**, 12-25.
- Chau PH, Yen E & Woo J (2007) Caring for the oldest old: "mixing and matching" informal and formal caregiving. *British Medical Journal. Available at http://www.bmj.com/cgi/eletters/334/7593/570.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Chen H, Chiu APY, Lam PSS, Poon WK, Chow SM, Ng WP, *et al.* (2008) Prevalence of infections in residential care homes for the elderly in Hong Kong. *Hong Kong Medical Journal* **14**, 444-450.

- Chen P, Yu ESH, Zhang M, Liu WT, Hill R & Katzman R (1995) ADL dependence and medical conditions in Chinese older persons: a population-based survey in Shanghai, China. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* **43**, 378-383.
- Chiam PC, Ng TP, Tan LL, Ong PS, Ang A & Kua EH (2004) Prevalence of dementia in Singapore
 results of the National Mental Health Survey of the Elderly 2003. *Annals of the Academy of Medicine, Singapore* 33, S14-S15.
- Chiu HFK, Lam LCW, Chi I, Leung T, Li SW, Law WT, *et al.* (1998) Prevalence of dementia in Chinese elderly in Hong Kong. *Neurology* **50**, 1002-1009.
- Chiu KC, Chu LW, Chung CP, Hu W, Chan F, Pei C, *et al.* (2002) Clinical features of Alzheimer's disease in a regional memory clinic in Hong Kong. *Journal of the Hong Kong Geriatrics Society* **11**, 21-27.
- Chow N (1993) The changing responsibilities of the state and family toward elders in Hong Kong. *Journal of Aging & Social Policy* **5**, 111-126.
- Chu LW, Chi I & Chiu AYY (2005) Incidence and predictors of falls in the Chinese elderly. *Annals of the Academy of Medicine, Singapore* **34**, 60-72.
- Cole MG, Dastoor DP & Koszycki D (1983) The Hierarchic Dementia Scale. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Gerontology* **5**, 219-234.
- Consumer Council of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2006) Affordable private elderly homes for all in need Choice #355. *Available at http://www.consumer.org.hk/website/ws_en/news/press_releases/p35501.html.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Corder EH, Saunders AM, Strittmatter WJ, Schmechel DE, Gaskell PC, Small GW, *et al.* (1993) Gene dose of apolipoprotein E type 4 allele and the risk of Alzheimer's disease in late onset families. *Science* **261**, 921-923.
- Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2008) Death statistics by sex and age, causes of death in 3-digit codes of the International Classification of Disease (from 2001 onwards) Instant Query. *Available at http://www.healthyhk.gov.hk/phisweb/enquiry/mo_ysa10_indiv_e.html.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2010) More knowledge on dementia helps patients to live with dignity. *Available at http://www.chp.gov.hk/en/ content/116/20400.html*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Department of Health of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region & Department of Community Medicine of the University of Hong Kong (2005) Report on Population Health Survey 2003/2004. *Available at http://www.chp.gov.hk/en/epidemiology/134/362/363.html*. Accessed June, 2010.

- Dubois B, Feldman HH, Jacova C, DeKosky ST, Barberger-Gateau P, Cummings J, *et al.* (2007) Research criteria for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: revising the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria. *Lancet Neurology* **6**, 734-746.
- Elderly Commission (2006) Study on prevalence of dementia. *Available at http://www. elderlycommission.gov.hk/en/meeting/47.html.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Eloniemi-Sulkava U, Notkola I-L, Hentinen M, Kivelä S-L, Sivenius J & Sulkava R (2001) Effects of supporting community-living demented patients and their caregivers: a randomized trial. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* **49**, 1282-1287.
- Evans DA, Funkenstein HH, Albert MS, Scherr PA, Cook NR, Chown MJ, *et al.* (1989) Prevalence of Alzheimer's disease in a community population of older persons. Higher than previously reported. *JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association* **262**, 2551-2556.
- Folstein MF, Folstein SE & McHugh PR (1975) "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *Journal of Psychiatric Research* **12**, 189-198.
- Fratiglioni L, Launer LJ, Andersen K, Breteler MMB, Copeland JRM, Dartigues J-F, *et al.* (2000) Incidence of dementia and major subtypes in Europe: a collaborative study of population-based cohorts. *Neurology* **54**, S10-S15.
- Gao ZX, Xie B, Fang YS & Pan JX (1999) The prevalence of dementia among elderly in Shanghai area, China - a survey in city, town and countryside. *Hong Kong Journal of Psychiatry* **9**, 12-14.
- Gaugler JE, Kane RL, Kane RA & Newcomer R (2005) Early community-based service utilization and its effects on institutionalization in dementia caregiving. *The Gerontologist* **45**, 177-185.
- Geldmacher DS (2004) Differential diagnosis of dementia syndromes. *Clinics in Geriatric Medicine* **20**, 27-43.
- Greiner PA, Snowdon DA & Schmitt FA (1996) The loss of independence in activities of daily living: the role of low normal cognitive function in elderly nuns. *American Journal of Public Health* **86**, 62-66.
- Ho SC, Chan A, Woo J, Chong P & Sham A (2009) Impact of caregiving on health and quality of life: a comparative population-based study of caregivers for elderly persons and noncaregivers. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* **64**, 873-879.
- Ho SC, Chan ACM, Lau JTF & Woo J (2007) A study of informal caregivers and the association of caregiving status with health and quality of life. *Hong Kong Medical Journal* **13**, S4-S7.

- Ho SC, Woo J, Keung YY, Leung PC, Lau J, Chi I, *et al.* (1994) *Social and health profile of the Hong Kong old-old population*. Hong Kong: The Chinese University of Hong Kong Press.
- Hofman A, Rocca WA, Brayne C, Breteler MMB, Clarke M, Cooper B, *et al.* (1991) The prevalence of dementia in Europe: a collaborative study of 1980-1990 findings. *International Journal of Epidemiology* **20**, 736-748.
- Hong Z, Zhou B, Huang M-s, Zeng J, Ding D & Jin M-h (2005) Predictive factors on mortality and survival of elderly dementia in Shanghai [in Chinese]. *Chinese Journal of Epidemiology* **26**, 404-407.
- Hospital Authority of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2003-2009) Hospital Authority Statistical Report. *Available at http://www.ha.org.hk/gallery/ha_publications.asp?Library_ID=15&l ang=en.* Accessed June, 2010.
- Hughes CP, Berg L, Danziger WL, Coben LA & Martin RL (1982) A new clinical scale for the staging of dementia. *The British Journal of Psychiatry* **140**, 566-572.
- Jagger C, Andersen K, Breteler MMB, Copeland JRM, Helmer C, Baldereschi M, *et al.* (2000) Prognosis with dementia in Europe: a collaborative study of population-based cohorts. *Neurology* **54**, S16-S20.
- Jorm AF & Jacomb PA (1989) The Informant Questionnaire on Cognitive Decline in the Elderly (IQCODE): socio-demographic correlates, reliability, validity and some norms. *Psychological Medicine* **19**, 1015-1022.
- Jorm AF, Korten AE & Henderson AS (1987) The prevalence of dementia: a quantitative integration of the literature. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica* **76**, 465-479.
- Jorm AF, Mackinnon AJ, Henderson AS, Scott R, Christensen H, Korten AE, *et al.* (1995) The Psychogeriatric Assessment Scales: a multi-dimensional alternative to categorical diagnoses of dementia and depression in the elderly. *Psychological Medicine* **25**, 447-460.
- Kawas C, Gray S, Brookmeyer R, Fozard J & Zonderman A (2000) Age-specific incidence rates of Alzheimer's disease: the Baltimore Longitudinal Study of Aging. *Neurology* **54**, 2072-2077.
- Kivipelto M, Ngandu T, Laatikainen T, Winblad B, Soininen H & Tuomilehto J (2006) Risk score for the prediction of dementia risk in 20 years among middle aged people: a longitudinal, population-based study. *Lancet Neurology* **5**, 735-741.
- Kuo H-K, Leveille SG, Yu Y-H & Milberg WP (2007) Cognitive function, habitual gait speed, and latelife disability in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 1999-2002.
 Gerontology 53, 102-110.

- Kwok TCY, Yuen KSL, Ho FKY & Chan WM (2010) Getting lost in the community: a phone survey on the community-dwelling demented people in Hong Kong. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* **25**, 427-432.
- Lam LCW, Tam CWC, Lui VWC, Chan WC, Chan SSM, Wong S, *et al.* (2008) Prevalence of very mild and mild dementia in community-dwelling older Chinese people in Hong Kong. *International Psychogeriatrics* **20**, 135-148.
- Lee J & Woo J (2008) And then there were none: a description of 28 patients dying with dementia. Poster presented at *Hospital Authority Convention 2008*. Hong Kong, China, 5-6 May 2008.
- Leung GM, Yeung RYT, Chi I & Chu LW (2003) The economics of Alzheimer disease. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders* **15**, 34-43.
- Li G, Shen YC, Chen CH, Zhau YW, Li SR & Lu M (1991) A three-year follow-up study of age-related dementia in an urban area of Beijing. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica* **83**, 99-104.
- Link BG, Struening EL, Neese-Todd S, Asmussen S & Phelan JC (2001) Stigma as a barrier to recovery: the consequences of stigma for the self-esteem of people with mental illnesses. *Psychiatric Services* **52**, 1621-1626.
- Llibre Rodriguez JJ, Ferri CP, Acosta D, Guerra M, Huang Y, Jacob KS, *et al.* (2008) Prevalence of dementia in Latin America, India, and China: a population-based cross-sectional survey. *Lancet* **372**, 464-474.
- Lobo A, Launer LJ, Fratiglioni L, Andersen K, Di Carlo A, Breteler MMB, *et al.* (2000) Prevalence of dementia and major subtypes in Europe: a collaborative study of population-based cohorts. *Neurology* **54**, S4-S9.
- Markowitz FE (1998) The effects of stigma on the psychological well-being and life satisfaction of persons with mental illness. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior* **39**, 335-347.
- Mathers C & Leonardi M (2003) Global burden of dementia in the year 2000: summary of methods and data sources. *Available at http://www.who.int/entity/healthinfo/statistics/bod_dementia.pdf*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Mathers CD, Stein C, Ma Fat D, Rao C, Inoue M, Tomijima N, et al. (2002) Global Burden of Disease 2000: version 2 methods and results. *Available at http://www.who.int/healthinfo/paper50.pdf*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Matsui Y, Tanizaki Y, Arima H, Yonemoto K, Doi Y, Ninomiya T, *et al.* (2009) Incidence and survival of dementia in a general population of Japanese elderly: the Hisayama study. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry* **80**, 366-370.

- McKeith IG, Dickson DW, Lowe J, Emre M, O'Brien JT, Feldman H, *et al.* (2005) Diagnosis and management of dementia with Lewy bodies: third report of the DLB consortium. *Neurology* **65**, 1863-1872.
- McKhann G, Drachman D, Folstein M, Katzman R, Price D & Stadlan EM (1984) Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: report of the NINCDS-ADRDA Work Group under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurology* **34**, 939-944.
- The Medical Research Council Cognitive Function and Ageing Study (1998) Cognitive function and dementia in six areas of England and Wales: the distribution of MMSE and prevalence of GMS organicity level in the MRC CFA Study. *Psychological Medicine* **28**, 319-335.
- Meguro K, Ishii H, Kasuya M, Akanuma K, Meguro M, Kasai M, *et al.* (2007) Incidence of dementia and associated risk factors in Japan: the Osaki-Tajiri Project. *Journal of the Neurological Sciences* **260**, 175-182.
- Meguro K, Ishii H, Yamaguchi S, Ishizaki J, Shimada M, Sato M, et al. (2002) Prevalence of dementia and dementing diseases in Japan: the Tajiri Project. Archives of Neurology **59**, 1109-1114.
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan (2010) *Vital Statistics of Japan 2008* [and back issues, in Japanese]. Japan: Health and Welfare Statistics Association.
- Mitchell SL, Kiely DK & Hamel MB (2004) Dying with advanced dementia in the nursing home. Archives of Internal Medicine **164**, 321-326.
- Mitchell SL, Teno JM, Kiely DK, Shaffer ML, Jones RN, Prigerson HG, *et al.* (2009) The clinical course of advanced dementia. *The New England Journal of Medicine* **361**, 1529-1538.
- Mittelman MS, Roth DL, Coon DW & Haley WE (2004) Sustained benefit of supportive intervention for depressive symptoms in caregivers of patients with Alzheimer's disease. *The American Journal of Psychiatry* **161**, 850-856.
- Murray CJL & Lopez AD (editors) (1996) The global burden of disease: a comprehensive assessment of mortality and disability from diseases, injuries, and risk factors in 1990 and projected to 2020. Cambridge, MA: Harvard School of Public Health on behalf of the World Health Organization and the World Bank.
- National Center for Health Statistics of the United States (2010) Mortality by underlying and multiple cause, ages 18+: US, 1981-2006. *Available at http://205.207.175.93/HDI/TableViewer/tableView. aspx?ReportId=166*. Accessed June, 2010.

- Nourhashémi F, Andrieu S, Gillette-Guyonnet S, Reynish E, Albarède J-L, Grandjean H, *et al.* (2002) Is there a relationship between fat-free soft tissue mass and low cognitive function? Results from a study of 7,105 women. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* **50**, 1796-1801.
- Office for National Statistics of the United Kingdom (2002-2006) Mortality statistics: cause (Series DH2). *Available at http://www.statistics.gov.uk/StatBase/Product.asp?vlnk=618*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Office for National Statistics of the United Kingdom (2008) Mortality statistics: deaths registered in England and Wales (Series DR). *Available at http://www.statistics.gov.uk/statbase/Product. asp?vlnk=15096*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Paykel ES, Brayne C, Huppert FA, Gill C, Barkley C, Gehlhaar E, *et al.* (1994) Incidence of dementia in a population older than 75 years in the United Kingdom. *Archives of General Psychiatry* **51**, 325-332.
- Plassman BL, Langa KM, Fisher GG, Heeringa SG, Weir DR, Ofstedal MB, et al. (2007) Prevalence of dementia in the United States: the aging, demographics, and memory study. *Neuroepidemiology* 29, 125-132.
- Poon P, Hui E, Dai D, Kwok T & Woo J (2005) Cognitive intervention for community-dwelling older persons with memory problems: telemedicine versus face-to-face treatment. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* **20**, 285-286.
- Reisberg B, Ferris SH, de Leon MJ & Crook T (1982) The Global Deterioration Scale for assessment of primary degenerative dementia. *The American Journal of Psychiatry* **139**, 1136-1139.
- Robine J-M, Michel J-P & Herrmann FR (2007) Who will care for the oldest people in our ageing society? *British Medical Journal* **334**, 570-571.
- Rogers SD & Jarrott SE (2008) Cognitive impairment and effects on upper body strength of adults with dementia. *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity* **16**, 61-68.
- Román GC, Tatemichi TK, Erkinjuntti T, Cummings JL, Masdeu JC, Garcia JH, *et al.* (1993) Vascular dementia: diagnostic criteria for research studies: report of the NINDS-AIREN International Workshop. *Neurology* **43**, 250-260.
- Rosen WG, Mohs RC & Davis KL (1984) A new rating scale for Alzheimer's disease. *The American Journal of Psychiatry* **141**, 1356-1364.
- Ross GW & Bowen JD (2002) The diagnosis and differential diagnosis of dementia. *The Medical Clinics* of North America **86**, 455-476.

- Sabat SR (2009) Dementia in developing countries: a tidal wave on the horizon. *Lancet* **374**, 1805-1806.
- Sachs GA (2009) Dying from dementia. The New England Journal of Medicine 361, 1595-1596.
- Sahadevan S, Saw SM, Gao W, Tan LCS, Chin JJ, Hong CY, *et al.* (2008) Ethnic differences in Singapore's dementia prevalence: the stroke, Parkinson's disease, epilepsy, and dementia in Singapore study. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* **56**, 2061-2068.
- Sauvaget C, Yamada M, Fujiwara S, Sasaki H & Mimori Y (2002) Dementia as a predictor of functional disability: a four-year follow-up study. *Gerontology* **48**, 226-233.
- Social Welfare Department of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (2010) Residential care services for the elderly. *Available at http://www.swd.gov.hk/en/index/site_pubsvc/page_elderly/sub_residentia/*. Accessed June, 2010.
- Sousa RM, Ferri CP, Acosta D, Albanese E, Guerra M, Huang Y, *et al.* (2009) Contribution of chronic diseases to disability in elderly people in countries with low and middle incomes: a 10/66 Dementia Research Group population-based survey. *Lancet* **374**, 1821-1830.
- Special Supplement No. 4 to Gazette No. 13/2003 (2003) Hong Kong: Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Government.
- Stouthard MEA, Essink-Bot M-L, Bonsel GJ, Barendregt JJ, Kramers PGN, van de Water HPA, *et al.* (1997) *Disability weights for diseases in the Netherlands*. Rotterdam, the Netherlands: Department of Public Health, Erasmus University Rotterdam.
- Sunderland T, Hill JL, Mellow AM, Lawlor BA, Gundersheimer J, Newhouse PA, et al. (1989) Clock drawing in Alzheimer's disease: a novel measure of dementia severity. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* **37**, 725-729.
- Tam CWC, Lam LCW, Lui VWC, Chan WC, Chan SSM, Chiu HFK, *et al.* (2008) Clinical correlates of functional performance in community-dwelling Chinese older persons with mild cognitive impairment. *International Psychogeriatrics* **20**, 1059-1070.
- Ueda K, Kawano H, Hasuo Y & Fujishima M (1992) Prevalence and etiology of dementia in a Japanese community. *Stroke* **23**, 798-803.
- Wahl OF (1999) Mental health consumers' experience of stigma. Schizophrenia Bulletin 25, 467-478.
- Waite LM, Broe GA, Grayson DA & Creasey H (2001) The incidence of dementia in an Australian community population: the Sydney Older Persons Study. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* **16**, 680-689.

- Wang L, Larson EB, Bowen JD & van Belle G (2006) Performance-based physical function and future dementia in older people. *Archives of Internal Medicine* **166**, 1115-1120.
- Weller I & Schatzker J (2004) Hip fractures and Alzheimer's disease in elderly institutionalized Canadians. *Annals of Epidemiology* **14**, 319-324.
- Werner P & Heinik J (2008) Stigma by association and Alzheimer's disease. *Aging & Mental Health* **12**, 92-99.
- Wimo A, Winblad B & Jönsson L (2007) An estimate of the total worldwide societal costs of dementia in 2005. *Alzheimer's & Dementia: The Journal of the Alzheimer's Association* **3**, 81-91.
- Woo J & Chau PPH (2009) Aging in Hong Kong: the institutional population. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association* **10**, 478-485.
- Woo J, Chi I, Hui E, Chan F & Sham A (2005) Low staffing level is associated with malnutrition in longterm residential care homes. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **59**, 474-479.
- Woo J, Ho SC, Yu AL & Lau J (2000) An estimate of long-term care needs and identification of risk factors for institutionalization among Hong Kong Chinese aged 70 years and over. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* **55A**, M64-M69.
- Woo J, Ho SC, Yu LM, Lau J & Yuen YK (1998) Impact of chronic diseases on functional limitations in elderly Chinese aged 70 years and over: a cross-sectional and longitudinal survey. *The Journals* of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences **53**, M102-M106.
- Woo J, Lo RSK, Lee J, Cheng JOY, Lum CM, Hui E, *et al.* (2009) Improving end-of-life care for noncancer patients in hospitals: description of a continuous quality improvement initiative. *Journal of Nursing and Healthcare of Chronic Illness* **1**, 237-244.
- World Health Organization (2004a) Mortality and burden of disease estimates for WHO member states in 2002. Available at http://www.who.int/entity/healthinfo/statistics/ bodgbddeathdalyestimates.xls. Accessed June, 2010.
- World Health Organization (2004b) Revised Global Burden of Disease (GBD) 2002 estimates. *Available at http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/estimates_regional_2002_revis ed/en/index.html.* Accessed June, 2010.
- World Health Organization (2006) Alzheimer's disease: some facts and figures. Available at http:// www.searo.who.int/en/Section1174/Section1199/Section1567/Section1823_8066.htm. Accessed June, 2010.

- World Health Organization (2008a) Disease and injury regional estimates for 2004. Available at http:// www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/estimates_regional/en/index.html. Accessed June, 2010.
- World Health Organization (2008b) The global burden of disease: 2004 update. *Available at http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/2004_report_update/en/index.html*. Accessed June, 2010.
- World Health Organization (2008c) Projections of mortality and burden of disease, 2004-2030. Available at http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/projections/en/index.html. Accessed June, 2010.
- World Health Organization (2009) Mortality and burden of disease estimates for WHO member states in 2004. *Available at http://www.who.int/entity/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/gbddeathdalycountryestimates2004.xls.* Accessed June, 2010.
- You JHS, Ho SC & Sham A (2008) Economic burden of informal caregivers for elderly Chinese in Hong Kong. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* **56**, 1577-1578.
- Zhang M, Katzman R, Yu E, Liu W, Xiao SF & Yan H (1998) A preliminary analysis of incidence of dementia in Shanghai, China. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences* **52 Suppl**, S291-S294.
- Zhang Z-X, Zahner GEP, Román GC, Liu J, Hong Z, Qu Q-M, *et al.* (2005) Dementia subtypes in China: prevalence in Beijing, Xian, Shanghai, and Chengdu. *Archives of Neurology* **62**, 447-453.
- Zhou DF, Wu CS, Qi H, Fan JH, Sun XD, Como P, *et al.* (2006) Prevalence of dementia in rural China: impact of age, gender and education. *Acta Neurologica Scandinavica* **114**, 273-280.

100	Note
	and the second sec